### TOWN OF WILLINGTON, CONNECTICUT



### **INLAND WETLANDS AND WATERCOURSES REGULATIONS**

**Prepared by:** 

Willington Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Commission 40 Old Farms Road Willington, CT 06279 Issued 10/86, Revised 11/87, 5/89 (Effective 8/14/89), 2/91 (Effective 4/15/91), 3/1/93, 11/22/93 Revised 2/22/99 (Effective 4/1/99) Revised 9/14/09 (Effective 9/18/09).

**NOTE:** These regulations were prepared in conformance with the Connecticut State Statutes as amended through 2008, DEP Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Model Municipal Regulations, Fourth Edition, May 1, 2006, and with DEP Advisories 2007-1 and October 14, 2008.

### Town of Willington, Connecticut Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Regulations

### **Table of Contents**

Section 1	Purpose, Title and Authority	2	
Section 2	Definitions	3	
Section 3	Inventory of Inland Wetlands and Watercourses	6	
Section 4	Permitted Uses as of Right and Nonregulated Uses	7	
Section 5	Activities Regulated Exclusively by the Commissioner of Environmental Protection	9	
Section 6	Regulated Activities to be Licensed	9	
Section 7	Application Requirements	10	
Section 8	Application Procedures	16	
Section 9	Public Hearings	17	
Section 10	Considerations for Decision	18	
Section 11	Decision Process and Permit	20	
Section 12	Action by Duly Authorized Agent	22	
Section 13	Bond and Insurance	22	
Section 14	Enforcement	22	
Section 15	Amendments	24	
Section 16	Appeals	25	
Section 17	Conflict and Severance	25	
Section 18	Other Permits	26	
Section 19	Application Fees	26	
Section 20	Effective Date of Regulations	28	
Appendix A	Criteria for the Identification of Vernal Pools and Guidelines for the Protection of Vernal Pools		
Appendix B	Guidelines – Upland Review Area Regulations, Connecticut's Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act, CT DEP 1997		

#### Town of Willington, Connecticut Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Regulations

#### **SECTION 1. TITLE, AND AUTHORITY**

- 1.1 The inland wetlands and watercourses of the State of Connecticut are an indispensable and irreplaceable but fragile natural resource with which the citizens of the state have been endowed. The wetlands and watercourses are an interrelated web of nature essential to an adequate supply of surface and ground water; to hydrological stability and control of flooding and erosion; to the recharging and purification of groundwater; and to the existence of many forms of animal, aquatic and plant life. Many inland wetlands and watercourses have been destroyed or are in danger of destruction because of unregulated use by reason of the deposition, filling or removal of material, the diversion or obstruction of water flow, the erection of structures and other uses, all of which have despoiled, polluted and eliminated wetlands and watercourses. Such unregulated activity has had, and will continue to have, a significant, adverse impact on the environment and ecology of the State of Connecticut and has and will continue to imperil the quality of the environment thus adversely affecting the ecological, scenic, historic and recreational values and benefits of the state for its citizens now and forever more. The preservation and protection of the wetlands and watercourses from random, unnecessary, undesirable and unregulated uses, disturbance or destruction is in the public interest and is essential to the health, welfare and safety of the citizens of the state. It is, therefore, the purpose of these regulations to protect the citizens of the state by making provisions for the protection, preservation, maintenance and use of the inland wetlands and watercourses by minimizing their disturbance and pollution; maintaining and improving water quality in accordance with the highest standards set by federal, state or local authority; preventing damage from erosion, turbidity or siltation; preventing loss of fish and other beneficial aquatic organisms, wildlife and vegetation and the destruction of the natural habitats thereof; deterring and inhibiting the danger of flood and pollution; protecting the quality of wetlands and watercourses for their conservation, economic, aesthetic, recreational and other public and private uses and values; and protecting the state's potable fresh water supplies from the dangers of drought, overdraft, pollution, misuse and mismanagement by providing an orderly process to balance the need for the economic growth of the state and the use of its land with the need to protect its environment and ecology in order to forever guarantee to the people of the state, the safety of such natural resources for their benefit and enjoyment and for the benefit and enjoyment of generations yet unborn.
- **1.2** These regulations shall be known as the "Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Regulations of the Town of Willington".
- **1.3** The Willington Inland Wetlands and Watercourse Commission of the Town of Willington was established in accordance with an ordinance adopted April 7, 1986 and shall implement the purposes and provisions of these regulations and the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act in the Town of Willington.
- **1.4** These regulations have been adopted and may be amended, from time to time, in accordance with the provisions of the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act and these regulations.
- **1.5** The Agency shall enforce the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act and shall issue, issue with terms, conditions, limitations or modifications, or deny permits for all regulated activities in the

Town of Willington pursuant to sections 22a-36 to 22a-45, inclusive, of the Connecticut General Statutes, as amended.

#### **SECTION 2. DEFINITIONS**

**2.1** As used in these regulations:

The Act means Section 22a-36 to 45, inclusive, of the Connecticut General Statutes, as amended.

Agency means the Willington Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Commission or its designated agent.

*Bogs* are watercourses distinguished by evergreen trees and shrubs underlain by peat deposits, poor or very poor drainage, and highly acidic conditions.

*Clear Cutting* means the harvest of timber products in a fashion which removes all species of trees down to a two (2) inch diameter at breast height.

*Commission member* means a member of the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Agency of the Town of Willington.

*Commissioner of Environmental Protection* means the Commissioner of the State of Connecticut's Department of Environmental Protection.

*Conservation Easement* means an interest in land that is conveyed to the Town of Willington and recorded on the land records which restricts the use of land to its natural, scenic or open conditions.

*Continual Flow* means a flow of water, which persists, for an extended period of time. This flow may be interrupted during periods of drought or during the low flow period of the annual hydrological cycle, June through September, but it recurs in prolonged succession.

*Deposit* includes, but shall not be limited to, fill, grade, dump, place, discharge or emit.

**Designated agent** means an individual(s) designated by the agency to carry out its functions and purposes.

*Discharge* means emission of any water, substance or material into waters of the Town whether or not such substance causes pollution.

*Essential to the farming operation* means that the proposed activity is necessary and indispensable to sustain farming activities on the farm.

Farming except as otherwise specifically defined, the words "agriculture" and "farming" shall include cultivation of the soil, dairying, forestry, raising or harvesting any agricultural commodity, including the raising, shearing, feeding, caring for, training and management of livestock, including horses, bees, poultry, fur-bearing animals and wildlife, and the raising or harvesting of oysters, clams, mussels, other molluscan shell fish or fish, the operation, management, conservation, improvement or maintenance of a farms and its buildings, tools and equipment, or salvaging timber or cleared land of brush or other debris left by a storm, as an incident to such farming operations; the production or harvesting of maple syrup or maple sugar, or any agricultural commodity, including lumber, as an incident to ordinary farming operations or the harvesting of mushrooms, the hatching of poultry, or the construction, operation or maintenance of ditches, canals, reservoirs or waterways used exclusively for farming purposes; handling, planting, drying, packing, packaging, processing, freezing, grading, storing or delivering to storage or to market, or to a carrier for transportation to market, or for direct sale any agricultural or horticultural commodity as an incident to ordinary farming operations, or, in the case of fruits and vegetables, as an incident to the preparation of such fruits or vegetables for market or for direct sale. The term "farm" includes farm buildings, and accessory buildings thereto, nurseries, orchards, ranges, greenhouses, hoop - houses and other temporary structures or other structures used primarily for the raising and, as an incident to ordinary farming operations, the sale of agricultural or horticultural commodities. The term "aquaculture" means the farming of the waters of the state and tidal wetlands and the production of protein food, including fish, oysters, clams, mussels and other molluscan shellfish, on leased, franchised and public underwater farmlands. Nothing herein shall restrict the power or a local zoning authority under chapter 124 of the Connecticut General Statutes (CGS Section 1-1(q)).

*Feasible* means able to be constructed or implemented consistent with sound engineering principles.

*Intermittent Watercourses* shall be delineated by a defined permanent channel and bank and the occurrence of two or more of the following characteristics: (a) evidence of scour or deposits of recent alluvium or detritus, (b) the presence of standing or flowing water for a duration longer than a particular storm incident, and (c) the presence of hydrophytic vegetation.

*License* means the whole or any part of a permit, certificate of approval or similar form of permission which may be required of any person by the provisions of these regulations or the Act.

*Management practice* means a practice, procedure, activity, structure or facility designed to prevent or minimize pollution or other environmental damage or to maintain or enhance existing environmental quality. Such management practices include, but are not limited to: erosion and sedimentation controls; restrictions on land use or development; construction setbacks from wetlands and watercourses; proper disposal of waste materials; procedures for equipment maintenance to prevent fuel spillage; construction methods to prevent flooding or disturbance of wetlands and watercourses; procedures for maintaining continuous stream flows; confining construction that must take place in watercourses to times when water flows are low and fish and wildlife will not be adversely affected.

*Marshes* are watercourses that are distinguished by the absence of trees and shrubs and the dominance of soft stemmed herbaceous plants. The water table in marshes is at or above the ground surface throughout the year and areas of open water six inches or more in depth is common, but seasonal water table fluctuations are encountered.

*Material* means any substance, solid or liquid, organic or inorganic, including but not limited to soil, sediment, aggregate, land, gravel, clay, bog, mud, debris, sand, refuse or waste.

*Mitigation* means (1) any practice that prevents or minimizes pollution or other environmental damage, (2) maintain or enhance existing environmental quality and wetland functions or values, or (3) in the following order of priority: restore, enhance and create productive wetland or watercourse resources.

*Municipality* means the Town of Willington.

*Nurseries* means places where plants are grown for sale, transplanting, or experimentation.

*Permit* means the whole or any part of any license, certificate or approval similar form of permission which may be required of any person by the provisions of these regulations under the authority of the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Agency.

*Permittee* means the person to whom such permit has been issued.

**Person** means any person, firm, partnership, association, corporation, limited liability corporation, company, organization, or legal entity of any kind, including municipal corporations, government agencies or subdivisions thereof.

**Pollution** means harmful thermal effect or contamination or rendering unclean or impure of any waters of the State by reason of any waste or other materials discharged or deposited therein by any public or private sewer or otherwise so as directly or indirectly to come in contact with any waters. This includes, but is not limited to, erosion and sedimentation resulting from any filling, land clearing or excavation activity.

**Prudent** means economically and otherwise reasonable in light of the social benefits to be derived from the proposed regulated activity provided cost may be considered in deciding what is prudent and further provided a mere showing of expense will not necessarily mean an alternative is imprudent.

**Regulated activity** means any operation within or use of a wetland or watercourse involving removal or deposition of material, or any obstruction, construction, alteration or pollution of such wetlands or watercourses, but shall not include the activities specified in Section 4 of these regulations. Furthermore, regulated activity includes any clearing, grubbing, filling, grading, paving, excavating, constructing, depositing or removal of material and/or discharging of storm water on the land within the upland review area or where regulated activity will impact or affect the wetland or watercourse. See "upland review area."

Regulated area means any wetland or watercourse as defined in these regulations.

*Remove* includes, but shall not be limited to drain, excavate, mine, dig, dredge, suck, bulldoze, dragline or blast.

**Rendering unclean or impure** means any alteration of the physical, chemical or biological properties of any of the waters of the State, including, but not limited to, change in color, odor, turbidity or taste.

*Significant impact* means any activity, including, but not limited to, the following activities, which may have a major effect:

- 1. Any activity involving deposition or removal of material which will or may have a substantial effect on the wetland or watercourses or on wetlands or watercourses outside the area for which the activity is proposed.
- 2. Any activity which substantially changes the natural channel or may inhibit the natural dynamics of a watercourse system.
- 3. Any activity which substantially diminishes the natural capacity of an inland wetland or watercourse to: support aquatic, plant or animal life and habitats; prevent flooding; supply water; assimilate waste, facilitate drainage; provide recreation or open space; or perform other functions.
- 4. Any activity which is likely to cause or has the potential to cause substantial turbidity, siltation or sedimentation in a wetland or watercourse.
- 5. Any activity which causes a substantial diminution of flow of a natural watercourse or groundwater levels of the wetland or watercourse.
- 6. Any activity which is likely to cause or has the potential to cause pollution of a wetland or watercourse.
- 7. Any activity which damages or destroys unique wetland or watercourse areas or such areas having demonstrable scientific or educational value.

*Soil Scientist* means an individual duly qualified in accordance with standards set by the Federal Office of Personnel Management.

Swamps are watercourses that are distinguished by the dominance of wetland trees and shrubs.

*Submerged lands* means those lands which are inundated by water on a seasonal or more frequent basis.

Town means the Town of Willington.

*Upland Review Area* means any area adjacent to a wetland or watercourse within 100 feet measured horizontally from the boundary of wetlands or watercourses; 150 feet from the Fenton River and its tributaries (including Stiles, Curtis, Eldredge, Fishers, Tinkerville and Kidder

Brook) and the Willimantic River and its tributaries (including Roaring, Ruby, Conant, and South Willington Brook); and 250 feet from wetlands and watercourses with adjacent slopes of 15% or greater. The Commission may rule that any other activity located within such upland review area or in any other non-wetland or non-watercourse area is likely to impact or affect wetlands or watercourses and is a regulated activity.

*Vernal Pool* means any watercourse that meets the following criteria: 1) it is a depression that is permanent or seasonal, containing water for approximately two months during the growing season; 2) it occurs within a confined depression or basin that lacks a permanent outlet stream; 3) it lacks any fish population; 4) it dries out most years, usually by late summer; 5) supports the successful breeding and development of at least one of the following obligate animal species: wood frog, spotted salamander, Jefferson salamander/Blue-spotted salamander complex, marbled salamander, or fairy shrimp.

*Waste* means sewage or any substance, liquid, gaseous, solid or radioactive, which may pollute or tend to pollute wetlands or watercourses or any waters of the Town.

*Watercourses* means rivers, streams, brooks, waterways, lakes, ponds, marshes, swamps, bogs, and all other bodies of water, natural or artificial, vernal or intermittent, public or private, which are contained within, flow through or border upon the Town or any portion thereof not regulated pursuant to sections 22a-28 through 22a-35, inclusive, of the Connecticut General Statutes. "

*Wetlands* means land, including submerged land as defined in this section, not regulated pursuant to Sections 22a-28 to 22a-35, inclusive, of the CGC, which consists of any of the soil types designated as poorly drained, very poorly drained, alluvial, and floodplain by the National Cooperative Soils Survey, as may be amended from time to time, of the National Resources Conservation Service of the United States Department of Agriculture. Such areas may include filled, graded, or excavated sites which possess an aquic (saturated) soil moisture regime as defined by the United States Department of Agriculture Cooperative Soil Survey.

#### SECTION 3. INVENTORY OF INLAND WETLANDS AND WATERCOURSES

- **3.1** The map of wetlands and watercourses entitled "Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Map, Town of Willington, Connecticut" delineates the general location and boundaries of inland wetlands and the general location of watercourses. Copies of this map are available for inspection at the office of the Town Clerk or the Inland Wetlands Agency. In all cases, the precise location of wetlands and watercourses shall be determined by the actual character of the land, the distribution of wetland soil types and location of watercourses. The Agency may use aerial photography, remote sensing imagery, resource mapping, soils maps, site inspection observations or other information in determining the location of the boundaries of wetlands and watercourses.
- **3.2** Any person may petition the Agency for an amendment to the map. All petitions for a map change shall be submitted in writing and shall include all relevant facts and circumstances which support the change. The petitioner shall bear the burden of proof regarding the proposed map amendment. Such proof may include, but not be limited to aerial photography, remote sensing imagery, resource

mapping or other available information. The Agency may require such person to provide an accurate delineation of regulated areas in accordance with Section 15 of these regulations.

- **3.3** The Agency shall maintain a current inventory of regulated areas within the Town. The Agency may amend its map as more accurate information becomes available.
- **3.4** All map amendments are subject to the public hearing process outlined in Section 15 of these regulations.

#### SECTION 4. PERMITTED USES AS OF RIGHT AND NONREGULATED USES

- **4.1** The following operations and uses shall be permitted in inland wetlands and watercourses, as of right:
  - a. Grazing, farming, nurseries, gardening, and harvesting of crops and farm ponds of three acres or less essential to the farming operation, and activities conducted by, or under the authority of the Department of Environmental Protection for the purposes of wetland or watercourse restoration or enhancement or mosquito control. The provisions of this subdivision shall not be construed to include road construction or the erection of buildings not directly related to the farming operation, relocation of watercourses with continual flow, filling or reclamation of wetlands or watercourses with continual flow, clear cutting of timber except for the expansion of agricultural crop land, the mining of top soil, peat, sand, gravel or similar material from wetlands or watercourses for the purposes of sale;
  - b. A residential home (i) for which a building permit has been issued or (ii) on a subdivision lot, provided the permit has been issued or the subdivision has been approved by a municipal planning, zoning or planning and zoning commission as of the effective date of promulgation of the municipal regulations pursuant to CGS Subsection (b) of Section 22a-42a, or as of July 1, 1974, whichever is earlier, and further provided no residential home shall be permitted as of right pursuant to this subdivision unless the building permit was obtained on or before July 1, 1987. Any person claiming a use of wetlands permitted as a right under this subdivision shall document the validity of said right by providing a certified copy of the building permit and a site plan showing proposed and existing topographic contours, house and well locations, septic system, driveway, approval dates or other necessary information to document his or her right hereunder;
  - c. Boat anchorage or mooring;
  - d. Uses incidental to the enjoyment and maintenance of a residential property, such property defined as equal to or smaller than the largest minimum residential lot site permitted anywhere in the Town. Such incidental uses shall include maintenance of existing structures and landscaping, but shall

not include removal or deposition of significant amounts of material from or into a wetland or watercourse, or diversion or alteration of a watercourse;

- e. Construction and operation, by water companies as defined by Section 16-1 of the Connecticut General Statutes or by municipal water supply systems as provided for in Chapter 102 of the Connecticut General Statutes, of dams, reservoirs and other facilities necessary to the impounding, storage and withdrawal of water in connection with public water supplies, except as provided in Sections 22a-401and 22a 403 of the Connecticut General Statutes; and
- f. Maintenance relating to any drainage pipe which existed before the effective date of any municipal regulations adopted pursuant to Section 22a-42a of the Connecticut General Statutes or July 1, 1974, whichever is earlier, provided such pipe is on property which is zoned as residential but which does not contain hydrophytic vegetation. For purposes of this subdivision, "maintenance" means the removal of accumulated leaves, soil, and other debris whether by hand or machine, while the pipe remains in place.
- **4.2** The following operations and uses shall be permitted as non-regulated uses in wetlands and watercourses:
  - a. Conservation of soil, vegetation, water, fish, and wildlife; such operation or use may include but is not limited to, minor work to control erosion, or to encourage proper fish, wildlife and silviculture management practices.
  - b. Outdoor recreation including play and sporting areas, golf courses, field trials, nature study, hiking, horseback riding, swimming, skin diving, camping, boating, water-skiing, trapping, hunting, fishing and cross country skiing where otherwise legally permitted and regulated.

The provisions of this subdivision shall not be construed to include:

- 1. Accumulation of stable, pig pen, chicken coop, bedding and excrement of animals or fowls, except for the fertilization of agricultural cropland, and which may require a plan for containment and disposal;
- 2. Storage of junk vehicles, fuel tanks or other structures that hold or once held petroleum products toxic metals, pesticides, herbicides, fertilizers, solvents, sodium chlorides or other toxic chemicals.
- **4.3** All activities in wetlands or watercourses involving filling, dredging, clear cutting, clearing, or grading or any other alteration or use of a wetland or watercourse not specifically permitted by this section and otherwise defined as a regulated activity by these regulations shall require a permit from the Agency in accordance with Section 6 of these regulations, or for certain regulated activities located outside of wetlands and watercourses from the duly authorized agent in accordance with Section 12 of these regulations.

**4.4** To carry out the purposes of this Section, any person proposing to carry out a permitted operation and use of a non-regulated operation and use shall, prior to commencement of such operation or use, notify the Agency, on a form provided by it, and provides the Agency with sufficient information to enable it to properly determine that the proposed operation and use is a permitted or non-regulated use of a wetland or watercourse. The Agency or its designated agent shall rule that the proposed operation and use or a portion of it is a permitted or non-regulated operation and use or that the proposed operation and use is a regulated activity and a permit is required. Such ruling shall be in writing and shall be made no later than the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Agency following the meeting at which the request was received. The designated agent for the Agency may make such ruling on behalf of the Agency at any time.

#### SECTION 5. ACTIVITIES REGULATED EXCLUSIVELY BY THE COMMISSIONER OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

- **5.1** The Commissioner of Environmental Protection shall have exclusive jurisdiction over regulated activities in or affecting wetlands or watercourses, undertaken by any department, agency or instrumentality of the State of Connecticut, except any local or regional board of education, pursuant to sections 22a–39 or 22a–45a of the Connecticut General Statutes.
- **5.2** The Commissioner of Environmental Protection shall have exclusive jurisdiction over activities authorized under a dam repair or removal order issued by the Commissioner Environmental Protection under Section 22a-402 of the Connecticut General Statutes or a permit issued by the Commissioner Environmental Protection under section 22a-403 of the Connecticut General Statutes. Any person receiving such dam repair or removal order or permit shall not be required to obtain a permit from a municipal wetlands agency for any action necessary to comply with said dam order or to carry out the activities authorized by said permit.
- **5.3** The Commissioner of Environmental Protection shall have exclusive jurisdiction over the discharge of fill or dredged materials into the wetlands and watercourses of the State pursuant to Section 401 of the Federal Clean Water Act, as amended, for activities regulated by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers under section 404 of the Federal Clean Water Act.

#### SECTION 6. REGULATED ACTIVITIES TO BE LICENSED

- **6.1** No person shall conduct or maintain a regulated activity without first obtaining a permit for such activity from the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Agency of the Town of Willington.
- **6.2** Any person found to be conducting or maintaining a regulated activity without the prior authorization of the Agency, or violating any other provision of these regulations, shall be subject to the enforcement proceedings and penalties prescribed in Section 14 of these regulations and any other remedies as provided by law.
- **6.3** Section 6.1 preceding shall not apply to emergency work in a regulated area which is immediately necessary to protect the health, safety and well being of any person or to prevent imminent damage to personal or real property, providing the Agency is given immediate verbal notification

and written notification within 48 hours after commencement of the work and within 48 hours of the completion of such work. Such emergency work shall be performed so as to cause the least change, modification, disturbance or damage to the regulated area. Every reasonable effort, as determined by the Agency, shall be made to restore the regulated area to its original, natural condition by the person conducting such necessary emergency work.

#### **SECTION 7. APPLICATION REQUIREMENTS**

- 7.1 Any person intending to conduct a regulated activity or to renew or amend a permit to conduct such activity shall apply for a permit on a form provided by the Agency. The application shall contain the information described in this Section and any other information the Agency may reasonably require. Application forms may be obtained in the office of the Agency.
- **7.2** If an application to the Town Planning and Zoning Commission for subdivision or re-subdivision of land involves land containing a wetland or watercourse and a regulated activity is proposed, the applicant shall, in accordance with C.G.S. section 8-26, submit an application for a permit to the Commission in accordance with this section, no later than the day the application is filed with such Planning and Zoning Commission. Even if no regulated activity is proposed, the applicant is required to submit such subdivision or re-subdivision plans for review by the Commission no later than the day the application is filed with such Planning and Zoning Commission or Zoning Board of Appeals for site plan review or special permit involves a regulated activity, the applicant shall, in accordance with this section, no later than the day the application is filed with such Planning and Zoning Commission or Zoning Board of Appeals for site plan review or special permit involves a regulated activity, the application for a permit to the Commission in accordance with this section, no later than the day the application is filed with such Planning and Zoning Commission for a permit to the Commission in accordance with this section, no later than the day the application is filed with such Planning and Zoning Commission or Zoning Board of Appeals.
- **7.3** The application shall contain information as is necessary for a fair and informed determination thereon by the Agency.
- **7.4** A prospective applicant may request the Agency to determine whether or not a proposed activity involves a significant impact activity.
- 7.5 All applications shall include the following information in writing or on maps or drawings:
  - 1. The applicant's name, home and business mailing addresses and telephone numbers; if the applicant is a Limited Liability Corporation or a Corporation, the managing member's or responsible corporate officer's name, address, and telephone number;
  - 2. The owner's name, mailing address and telephone number and written consent of the land owner if the applicant is not the owner of the land upon which the subject activity is proposed;
  - 3. The applicant's interest in the land;
  - 4. The site boundaries on a USGS 7.5 minute quadrangle map showing the geographical location of the land which is the subject of the proposed

activity, a USDA Natural Resources Conservation Service map of the known soil type (s); a USFWS Wetland Inventory map of wetlands types, and a description of the land in sufficient detail to allow identification of the inland wetlands and watercourses, the area(s) (in acres or square feet) of wetlands or watercourses to be disturbed, soil type(s), and wetland vegetation;

- 5. The purpose and a description of the proposed activity and proposed erosion and sedimentation controls and other management practices and mitigation measures which may be considered as a condition of issuing a permit for the proposed regulated activity including, but not limited to, measures to (1) prevent or minimize pollution or other environmental damage, (2) maintain or enhance existing environmental quality, or (3) in the following order of priority: restore, enhance and create productive wetland or watercourse resources;
- 6. Alternative Analysis which would cause less or no environmental impact to wetlands and watercourses and why the alternative as set forth in the application was chosen; all such alternatives shall be diagrammed on a site plan or drawing;
- 7. A site plan showing the proposed activity and existing and proposed conditions in relation to wetland and watercourses and identifying any further activities associated with, or reasonably related to, the proposed regulated activity which are made inevitable by the proposed regulated activity and which may have an impact on wetlands or watercourses;
- 8. Names and mailing addresses of adjacent land owners printed on mailing labels attached as a separate sheet, and a corresponding number of stamped envelopes;
- 9. Statement by the applicant that the applicant is familiar with all the information provided in the application and is aware of the penalties for obtaining a permit through deception or through inaccurate or misleading information;
- 10. Authorization for the members and agents of the Agency to inspect the subject land, at reasonable times, during the pendency of an application and for the life of the permit;
- 11. A completed DEP reporting form; the Agency shall revise or correct the information provided by the applicant and submit the form to the Commissioner of Environmental Protection in accordance with Section 22a-39-14 of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies;
- 12. Any other information the Agency or their agent deems necessary to understand what the applicant is proposing and to determine possible impacts to wetlands and/or watercourses;

13. Submission of the appropriate filing fee based on the fee schedule established in Section 19 of these regulations.

All applications not containing the information listed in Section 7.5 may be denied by the Agency.

- **7.6** All information submitted in the application shall be considered factual, or in the case of anticipated activity, binding. A knowing failure on the part of the applicant or any of his agents to provide correct information or performance exceeding the levels of anticipated activity shall be sufficient grounds for the revocation of any permit issued under these regulations in accordance with Section 14.5 of these Regulations.
- 7.7 The applicant shall certify whether:
  - a. Any portion of the property on which the regulated activity is proposed is located within 500 feet of the boundary of an adjoining municipality;
  - b. Traffic attributable to the completed project on the site will use streets within adjoining municipality to enter or exit the site;
  - c. Sewer or water drainage from the project site will flow through and impact the sewage or drainage system with the adjoining municipality; or,
  - d. Water runoff from the improved site will impact streets or other municipal or private property with the adjoining municipality.
- **7.8** Four copies of all application materials shall be submitted to comprise a complete application unless an applicant is otherwise directed, in writing, by the Agency.
- **7.9** Any application to renew or amend an existing permit shall be filed with the Agency in accordance with Section 8 of these regulations at least sixty-five (65) days prior to the expiration date of the permit. Any application to renew or amend such an existing permit shall contain the information required under Section 7 of these regulations provided:
  - a. The application may incorporate the documentation and record of the prior application;
  - b. The application shall describe the extent of work completed at time of filing and the schedule for completing the activities authorized in the permit;
  - c. The application shall state the reason why the authorized activity was not initiated or completed within the time specified in the permit;
  - d. The application shall describe any changes in facts or circumstances involved with or affecting wetlands or watercourses or use of the land for which the permit was issued; and the Agency may, prior to the expiration of a permit, accept an untimely application to renew such permit if the authorized activity is ongoing and allow the continuation of work beyond

the expiration date, if, in its judgment, the permit is likely to be renewed and the public interest or environment will be best served by not interrupting the activity.

All applications not containing the information listed in Section 7.5 will be considered incomplete and may be denied by the Agency.

If the Agency finds, on the basis of the evidence before it, that a proposed activity or use does not involve a regulated activity as defined in Section 6 of these regulations, the application shall be dismissed for lack of jurisdiction. This dismissal shall be subject to review by the Agency if it is later shown that a regulated activity is a consequence of that proposed activity. The Agency's decision shall be stated in writing and a copy sent to the applicant.

- **7.10** At the discretion of the Agency or its agent, or when the proposed activity may involve a significant impact, additional information, based on the nature and anticipated effects of the effects of the activity, including but not limited to the following, is required:
  - a. Site Plan a map of the proposed use and the property which will be affected, drawn by a licensed surveyor or professional engineer who must be registered in the State of Connecticut. The map shall be at a scale to be determined by the Agency. The "site plan" shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following information, both existing and proposed, as applicable to the particular application:
    - (1) Contour intervals of not more than two (2) feet or as specified by the Agency, showing both existing and proposed grades;
    - (2) Property lines and lines delineating the land to be used under the application, including construction limit lines, flood frequency lines, channel and bulk head lines;
    - (3) An arrow or compass rose indicating true North;
    - (4) All buildings, structures, streets, stone walls, fences, parking areas, loading areas and rights-of-way;
    - (5) Locations on or within 200 feet of the subject parcel of any regulated area (including the upland review area a minimum 100 ft. from the wetland or watercourse) as defined these Regulations or as specified by the Agency;
    - (6) Locations of all boring and soil sample data presented by the applicant and documented by a soil scientist;
    - (7) Locations of all dug or drilled water supply wells located on or within 200 feet of the subject parcel;
    - (8) All drainage, including footing drains, storm drainage, sanitary sewage disposal, water supply facilities and other utilities;

- (9) Areas where material is intended to be deposited, removed or displaced;
- (10) All construction within the regulated area;
- (11) Significant vegetation which has one or more of the following functions: erosion control, terrestrial and aquatic wildlife habitat, historical, recreational or educational significance;
- (12) Landscaping, including trees and/or shrubs, lawn, other landscape features and natural terrain not to be disturbed;
- (13) A vicinity sketch showing the general location of the area in which the regulated activity is proposed in sufficient detail to allow identification of the property on the designated Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Map of the Town of Willington, Connecticut, and which includes identification of any adjoining municipality within 500 feet of the property;
- (14) All soil erosion and sediment control practices necessary to stabilize the site during and after the conduct of a regulated activity, and their location;
- (15) A general site plan of the project at the scale of 1:100 showing all wetlands on the entire parcel, and showing the upland review area of a minimum of 100 foot from the wetland or watercourse;
- (16) Plans, maps and documents submitted as part of an application shall not be larger than 24 inches by 36 inches including margins unless specified by the Agency; and
- (17) Mapping of soil types consistent with the categories established by the National Cooperative the National Cooperative Soil Survey of the U.S. Natural Resources Conservation Service; the wetlands shall be delineated in the field by a soil scientist and the soil scientist's field delineation shall be depicted on the site plans.
- b. Soil Sample Data if the parcel lies within or partly within an area believed to contain poorly drained, very poorly drained, alluvial, or flood plain soils, the data shall show precisely where each specific soil type is found. Soil types identified must be consistent with the categories established by the National Cooperative Soil Survey of the USDA Natural Resources Conservation Service.
- c. A description of the ecological communities and functions of the wetlands or watercourses involved with the application and the effects of the proposed activity on these communities and wetland functions. The

applicant may be required to submit a biological evaluation of that wetland or watercourse including, but not limited to:

- (1) The terrestrial and aquatic "dominant" botanical species, rare species and height, age classes and density of vegetation;
- (2) The terrestrial and aquatic animal life;
- (3) The habitat value of the wetland or watercourse for all indigenous and/or migratory, terrestrial and/or aquatic wildlife species;
- (4) Depth to water table or level of water if inundated; and
- (5) Date of field determination of these data.
- d. A description of how the applicant will change, diminish, or enhance the ecological communities and functions of the wetlands or watercourses involved with the application and each alternative which would cause less or no environmental impact to wetlands or watercourses, and a description of why each alternative considered was deemed neither feasible nor prudent.
- e. Analysis of Material to be Deposited the applicant may be required to describe any materials to be deposited or relocated on the site in terms of volume, composition, and the possibility of erosion or leaching from deposited materials. The applicant may also be required to estimate the probable environmental impact of the deposition of materials on the affected inland wetlands or watercourses.
- f. Watercourse Characteristics if the proposed activity may affect a watercourse lying within, partly within, or flowing through or adjacent to the affected property, the applicant may be required to submit information relative to the present character and the projected impact of the proposed activity upon the watercourse.
- g. A description of the proposed construction or the erection of structures on the affected property, including blueprints, engineering and architectural plans or designs, where available or reasonably attainable. Such descriptions shall include the purposes of such construction or activity.
- h. Where the facilities of the watercourses are inadequate to accommodate the design flows, such facilities must be up-graded or the peak flow of storm water runoff controlled so as not to exceed the peak flow from the area in its former state. A system for the storage and controlled rate of release with on-site detention shall be required.
- i. Engineering reports and analyses and additional drawings to fully describe the proposed activity including any filling, excavation, drainage or hydraulic modifications to watercourses and the proposed erosion and sedimentation control plan.
- j. Management practices and other measures designed to mitigate the impact of the proposed activity.

- k. A list of other property owners and their addresses whose rights or interests may be or will be affected by the proposed activity.
- **7.11** Any application to renew a permit shall be granted upon request of the permit holder unless the Agency finds that there has been a substantial change in circumstances which requires a new permit application or an enforcement action has been undertaken with regard to the regulated activity for which the permit was issued provided no permit may be valid for more than ten years.
- **7.12** For any permit application involving property subject to a conservation restriction or preservation restriction, the following shall apply:
  - a. For purposes of this section, "conservation restriction" means a limitation, whether or not stated in the form of a restriction, easement, covenant or condition, in any deed, will or other instrument executed by or on behalf of the owner of the land described therein, including, but not limited to, the state or any political subdivision of the State, or in any order of taking such land whose purpose is to retain land or water areas predominantly in their natural, scenic or open condition or in agricultural, farming, forest or open space use.
  - b. For purposes of this section, "preservation restriction" means a limitation, whether or not stated in the form of a restriction, easement, covenant or condition, in any deed, will or other instrument executed by or on behalf of the owner of the land described therein, including, but not limited to, the state or any political subdivision of the State, or in any order of taking such land whose purpose is to preserve historically significant structures or sites.
  - c. No person shall file a permit application, other than for interior work in an existing building or for exterior work that does not expand or alter the footprint of an existing building, relating to property that is subject to a conservation restriction or a preservation restriction unless the applicant provides proof that the applicant has provided written notice of such application, by certified mail, return receipt requested, to the party holding such restrictions not later than sixty days prior to the filing of the permit application.
  - d. In lieu of such notice pursuant to Subsection 7.11 of these regulations, the applicant may submit a letter from the holder of such restriction or from the holder's authorized agent, verifying that the application is in compliance with the terms of the restriction.
- **7.13** Sediment and Erosion Control Requirements for Regulated Areas. The following regulations are designed to facilitate inspection and to ensure protection of regulated areas during development of the surrounding non-regulated areas:
  - a. A soil scientist must identify Wetland/Watercourse boundaries, clearly marked with consecutive numbered flags corresponding to the site plan, and remain in place for the duration of the permitting process and site development;

- b. Any alteration of subdivision plans or planned procedures affecting regulated areas, wetlands or watercourses that occur at the time of an application for a building permit or during the process of subdivision approval or on-site construction must be submitted to the Agency. Failure to inform the Agency may result in revocation of permit in accordance with Section 14.5 of these Regulations;
- c. All sediment and erosion control plans that affect regulated areas must be reviewed and signed by the Zoning Enforcement Officer at the time of application for a building or demolition permit. A signed copy of those plans must be presented to this Agency for approval before any site disruption can take place;
- d. Any logging/tree cutting operation involving a wetland crossing, road construction, clear-cutting or impact on a regulated area may require a permit and an approved sediment and erosion control plan;
- e. Long term maintenance plans for permanent sediment/erosion control devices are to be submitted for final approval to Planning and Zoning but must be reviewed by this Agency if there is a likelihood of impact on a regulated area; and
- f. A cash performance bond payable to the Town of Willington may be required to ensure compliance with sediment and erosion control plans and the implementation and maintenance of the devices employed.

#### **SECTION 8. APPLICATION PROCEDURES**

- **8.1** All petitions, applications, requests or appeals shall be submitted to the Town of Willington Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Commission.
- **8.2** The Agency shall, in accordance with the Connecticut General Statutes Section 8-7d(f), notify the clerk of any adjoining municipality of the pendency of any application, petition, appeal, request or plan concerning any project on any site in which:
  - a. Any portion of the property affected by a decision of the agency is within five hundred feet of the boundary of an adjoining municipality;
  - b. A significant portion of the traffic to the completed project on the site will use streets within the adjoining municipality to enter or exit the site;
  - c. A significant portion of the sewer or water drainage from the project on the site will flow through and significantly impact the drainage or sewerage system within the adjoining municipality;

- d. Water run-off from the improved site will impact streets or other municipal or private property within the adjoining municipality; or
- e. In the case of any application where any portion of the wetland or watercourse on which the regulated activity is proposed is located within five hundred (500) feet of the boundary of the towns of Ashford, Coventry, Ellington, Mansfield, Stafford, Tolland, or Union, the applicant must give written notice in accordance with Section 22a-42 (c) of the Connecticut General Statutes, of the proposed activity, certified mail, return receipt requested, to the adjacent municipal wetland agency on the same day of filing an inland wetland permit application with the Agency. Documentation of such notice must be provided to the Agency in order for the application to be deemed complete.
- **8.3** When an application is filed to conduct or cause to be conducted a regulated activity upon an inland wetland or watercourse, any portion of which is within the watershed of a water company as defined in section 25-32a, the applicant shall provide written notice of the application to the water company and the Commissioner of Public Health in a format prescribed by said commissioner, provided such water company or said commissioner has filed a map showing the boundaries of the watershed on the land records of the municipality in which the application is made and with the inland wetlands agency of such municipality. Such notice shall be made by certified mail, return receipt requested, and shall be mailed not later than seven days after the date of the application. The water company and the Commissioner of Public Health, through a representative, may appear and be heard at any hearing on the application.
- **8.4** The date of receipt of a petition, application, request or appeal shall be the day of the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Agency, immediately following the day of submission to the Agency or its agent of such petition, application, request or appeal or thirty-five days after such submission, whichever is sooner.
- **8.5** At any time during the review period, the applicant shall provide such additional information as the Agency may reasonably require. Requests for such additional information shall not stay the time limitations as set forth in Section 11.2 of these regulations.
- **8.6** All applications shall be open for public inspection. The filing of an application with the Agency shall be deemed to constitute permission by the applicant for the Agency or its agents to enter onto the subject property for the purpose of inspections and tests; and, if the Agency designates a formal site walk, such permission shall allow the general public, in company with the Agency only, to inspect such property.
- **8.7** Incomplete applications may be denied. It is the burden of the applicant to submit a complete application, and to demonstrate compliance with all criteria and requirement of these Regulations and, accordingly, the applicant may submit such additional reports or information as may be required to satisfy that burden.

#### **SECTION 9. PUBLIC HEARINGS**

- **9.1** The inland wetlands agency shall not hold a public hearing on an application unless the inland wetlands agency determines that the proposed activity may have a significant impact on wetlands or watercourses, a petition signed by at least twenty-five persons who are eighteen years of age or older and who reside in the municipality in which the regulated activity is proposed, requesting a hearing is filed with the inland wetlands agency not later that fourteen days after the date of receipt of the such application, or the inland wetlands agency finds that a public hearing regarding such application would be in the public interest. The inland wetlands agency may issue a permit without a public hearing provided no petition provided for in this section is filed with the inland wetlands agency on or before the fourteenth day after the date of receipt of the application. Such hearing shall be held no later than sixty-five days after the receipt of such application. All applications and maps and documents relating thereto shall be open for public inspection. At such hearing any person or persons may appear and be heard.
- **9.2** Notice of the hearing shall be published at least twice in intervals of not less than two (2) days, the first not more than fifteen (15) days and not fewer than ten (10) days, and the last not less than two (2) days before the date set for the hearing in a newspaper having a general circulation in each town where the affected wetland and watercourse is located.
- **9.3** Notice of the public hearing shall be mailed no less than twenty (20) days prior to the date of the hearing to the owner(s) of record of abutting land and all parties of record as indicated in the records of the Town Assessor. Responsibility for furnishing the correct names and addresses of abutting landowners rests entirely with the applicant. Notices returned to the Agency by the Post Office will allow the Agency, in its discretion, to find the application incomplete, and the application may be denied as in Section 7.5.
- **9.4** In the case of any application, which is subject to the notification provisions of Subsection 8.3 of these regulations, proof of such notification shall be entered into the hearing record.

#### SECTION 10. CONSIDERATIONS FOR DECISIONS

- **10.1** The Agency may consider the following in making its decision on an application:
  - a. The application and its supporting documentation.
  - b. Reports from other agencies and commissions including, but not limited to, the Town of Willington:
    - (1) Conservation Commission;
    - (2) Planning, Zoning, or Planning and Zoning Commissions;
    - (3) Building Official;
    - (4) Health Officer;
    - (5) Town Engineer; or
    - (6) State and federal agencies.
  - c. The Agency may also consider comments on any application from the Tolland County Soil and Water Conservation District, the Windham Regional Planning Agency or other regional organizations (i.e. Council of Elected

Officials); agencies in adjacent municipalities which may be affected by the proposed activity, or other technical agencies or organizations which may undertake additional studies or investigations.

- d. Non-receipt of comments from agencies and commissions listed in Subdivisions 10.1.b and 10.1.c above within the prescribed time shall neither delay nor prejudice the decision of the Agency.
- e. For an application for which a public hearing is held, public comment, evidence and testimony.
- **10.2** Criteria for Decision. In carrying out the purposes and policies of Sections 22a-36 to 22a-45, inclusive, of the Connecticut General Statutes, including matters relating to regulating, licensing and enforcing of the provisions thereof, the Agency shall take into consideration all relevant facts and circumstances, including but not limited to:
  - a. The environmental impact of the proposed regulated activity on wetlands or watercourses;
  - b. The applicant's purpose for, and any feasible and prudent alternatives to, the proposed regulated activity which alternatives would cause less or no environmental impact to wetlands or watercourses;
  - c. The relationship between the short-term and long-term impacts of the proposed regulated activity on wetlands or watercourses and the maintenance and enhancement of long-term productivity of such wetlands or watercourses;
  - d. Irreversible and irretrievable loss of wetland or watercourse resources which would be caused by the proposed regulated activity, including the extent to which such activity would foreclose a future ability to protect, enhance or restore such resources, and any mitigation measures which may be considered as a condition of issuing a permit for such activity including, but not limited to, measures to mitigation: (1) prevent or minimize pollution or other environmental damage, (2) maintain or enhance existing environmental quality, and wetland functions and values, or (3) in the following order of priority: restore, enhance and create productive wetland or watercourse resources;
  - e. The character and degree of injury to, or interference with, safety, health or the reasonable use of property which is caused or threatened by the proposed regulated activity. This includes recognition of potential damage from erosion turbidity or siltation, loss of fish and other beneficial aquatic organisms wildlife and vegetation, the dangers of flooding and pollution, and destruction of the economic, aesthetic, recreational and other public and private uses and values of wetlands and watercourses; and
  - f. Impacts of the proposed regulated activity on wetlands or watercourses outside the area for which the activity is proposed and future activities associated with or reasonably related to, the proposed regulated activity which

are made inevitable by the proposed regulated activity and which may have an impact on wetlands or watercourses.

- **10.3** In the case of an application which received a public hearing pursuant to a finding by the Agency that the proposed activity may have a significant impact on wetlands or watercourses, a permit shall not be issued unless the Agency finds on the basis of the record that a feasible and prudent alternative does not exist. In making this finding the Agency shall consider the facts and circumstances set forth in Subsection 10.2 of this Section. The finding and the reasons therefore shall be stated on the record in writing.
- **10.4** In the case of an application which is denied on the basis of a finding that there may be feasible and prudent alternatives to the proposed regulated activity which have less adverse impact on wetlands or watercourses, the Agency shall propose on the record in writing the types of alternatives which the applicant may investigate provided this Subsection shall not be construed to shift the burden from the applicant to prove that he is entitled to the permit or to present alternatives to the proposed regulated activity.
- **10.5** For purposes of this section, (1) "wetlands and watercourses" includes aquatic, plant or animal life and habitats in wetlands or watercourses, and (2) "habitats" means areas or environments in which an organism or biological population normally lives or occurs.
- **10.6** A municipal inland wetlands agency shall not deny or condition an application for a regulated activity in an area outside wetlands or watercourses on the basis of an impact or effect on aquatic, plant, or animal life unless such activity will likely impact or affect the physical characteristics of such wetland or watercourses.
- **10.7** In reaching its decision on any application after a public hearing, the Agency shall base its decision on the record of that hearing. Documentary evidence or other material not in the hearing record shall not be considered by the Agency in its decision. A conclusion that a feasible and prudent alternative does not exist does not create a presumption that a permit should be issued. The applicant has the burden of demonstrating that his application is consistent with the purposes and policies of these regulations and sections 22a-36 to 22a-45, inclusive of the Connecticut General Statutes.
- **10.8** In the case of an application where the applicant has provided written notice pursuant to Subsection 7.11c of these regulations, the holder of the restriction may provide proof to the inland wetlands agency that granting of the permit application will violate the terms of the restriction. Upon a finding that the requested land use violates the terms of such restriction, the inland wetlands agency shall not grant the permit approval.
- **10.9** In the case of an application where the applicant fails to comply with the provisions of Subsection 7.11c or 7.11d of these regulations, the party holding the conservation or preservation restriction may, not later than fifteen days after receipt of actual notice of permit approval, file an appeal with the inland wetlands agency, subject to the rules and regulations of such agency relating to appeals. The inland wetlands agency shall reverse the permit approval upon a finding that the requested land use violates the terms such restriction.

#### SECTION 11. DECISION PROCESS AND PERMIT

- **11.1** The Agency, or its duly authorized agent acting pursuant to Section 12 of these regulations, may, in accordance with Section 10 of these regulations, grant the application as filed or grant it upon other terms, conditions, limitations or modifications of the regulated activity designed to carry out the purposes and policies of the Act, or deny the application. Such terms may include any reasonable measures which would mitigate the impacts of the regulated activity and which would (a) prevent or minimize pollution or other environmental damage, (b) maintain or enhance existing environmental quality, or (c) in the following order of priority: restore, enhance and create productive wetland or watercourse resources.
- **11.2** No later than sixty-five (65) days after receipt of an application, the Agency may hold a public hearing on such application. At such hearing any person or persons may appear and be heard and may be represented by agent or attorney. The hearing shall be completed within thirty-five (35) days of its commencement. Action shall be taken on applications within thirty-five (35) days after completion of a public hearing. In the absence of a public hearing, action shall be taken on applications within sixty-five (65) days from the date of receipt of the application. The applicant may consent to one or more extensions of the periods specified in this Subsection for the holding of the hearing and for action on such application, provided the total extension of any such period shall not be for longer than sixty-five (65) days , or may withdraw the application. The failure of the Agency to act within any time period specified in this subsection, or any extension thereof, shall not be deemed to constitute approval of the application. An application deemed incomplete by the Agency shall be withdrawn by the applicant or denied by the Agency.
- **11.3** The Agency shall state upon its record the reasons and bases for its decision.
- **11.4** The Agency shall notify the applicant and any person entitled to such notice of its decision within fifteen (15) days of the date of the decision by certified mail, return receipt requested, and the Agency shall cause notice of its order in the issuance or denial of the permit, to be published in a newspaper having general circulation in the town wherein the inland wetland or watercourse lies. In any case, in which such notice is not published within such fifteen day period, the applicant may provide for the publication of such notice within ten days thereafter.
- **11.5** If an activity authorized by an inland wetland permit also involves an activity which requires a zoning or subdivision approval, special zoning permit, or variance or special exception, under Sections 8-3(g), 8-3c, or 8-26 of the Connecticut General Statues, the Agency shall file a copy of the decision and report on the application with the Town of Willington Planning and Zoning Commission within fifteen days of the date of the decision thereon.
- **11.6** Any permit issued by the Agency for the development of land for which an approval is required under Section 8-3, 8-25 or 8-26 of the Connecticut General Statutes shall be valid for five years provided the Agency may establish a specific time period within which any regulated activity shall be conducted. Any permit issued by the Agency for any other activity shall be valid for not less than two years and not more than five years.

- **11.7** No permit issued by the Agency shall be assigned or transferred without the written permission of the Agency.
- **11.8** If a bond or insurance is required in accordance with Section 13 of these regulations, the Agency may withhold issuing the permit until such bond or insurance is provided.
- **11.9** General provisions in the issuance of all permits:
  - a. The Agency has relied in whole or in part on information provided by the applicant and if such information subsequently proves to be false, deceptive, incomplete or inaccurate, the permit may be modified, suspended or may result in revocation of permit in accordance with Section 14.5 of these Regulations."
  - b. All permits issued by the Agency are subject to and do not derogate any present or future rights or powers of the Agency or the Town of Willington, and convey no rights in real estate or material nor any exclusive privileges, and are further subject to any and all public and private rights and to any federal, state, and municipal laws or regulations pertinent to the subject land or activity.
  - c. If the activity authorized by the Agency's permit also involves an activity which requires zoning or subdivision approval, special permit, variance or special exception under Sections 8.3(g), 8-3c, or 8-26 of the Connecticut General Statutes, no work pursuant to the wetland permit may begin until such approval is obtained.
  - d. In constructing the authorized activities, the permittee shall implement such management practices consistent with the terms and conditions of the permit as needed to control storm water discharges and to prevent erosion and sedimentation and to otherwise prevent pollution of wetlands and watercourses.
  - e. Permits are not transferable without the prior written consent of the Agency.
  - f. The permittee shall inform the Agency no less than seven (7) days prior to the start of any clearing or construction in a regulated area as to the date such activity is scheduled to begin. No activity can begin until the site has been inspected for compliance with erosion and sedimentation control restrictions, or the permit will be revoked.

#### SECTION 12. ACTION BY DULY AUTHORIZED AGENT

**12.1** The Agency may delegate to its duly authorized agent the authority to approve or extend a license for an activity that is not located in a wetland or watercourse when such agent finds that the conduct of such activity would result in no greater that a minimal impact on any wetlands or watercourses provided such agent has completed the comprehensive training program developed by the

Commissioner of Environmental Protection pursuant to Section 22a-39 of the Connecticut General Statutes. Requests for such approval shall be made on a form provided by the Agency and shall contain the information listed under Section 7 of these regulations and any other information the Agency may reasonably require. Notwithstanding the provisions for receipt and processing applications prescribed in Sections 8, 9 and 11 of these regulations, such agent may approve or extend such an activity at any time.

**12.2** Any person receiving such approval from such agent shall, within ten days of the date of such approval, publish, at the applicant's expense, notice of the approval in a newspaper having a general circulation in the town wherein the activity is located or will have an effect. Any person may appeal such decision of such agent to the Agency within fifteen days after the publication date of the notice and the Agency shall consider such appeal at its next regularly scheduled meeting provided such meeting is no earlier than three business days after receipt by such Agency or its agent of such appeal. Any person may appear and be heard at the meeting held by the Agency to consider the subject appeal. The Agency shall, at its discretion, sustain, alter, or reject the decision of its agent or require an application for a permit in accordance with Section 7 of these regulations.

#### SECTION 13. BOND AND INSURANCE

- **13.1** The Agency may require as a permit condition the filing of a bond with such surety in such amount and in a form approved by the Agency.
- **13.2** The bond or surety shall be conditioned on compliance with all provisions of these regulations and the terms, conditions and limitations established in the permit.
- **13.3** The applicant may be required to certify that it has comprehensive property liability insurance against liability for injury to persons and damage to property which may result from the entry of persons for site walks, inspections, or other purposes in connection with the proposed operation or use, and continuing for at least two (2) years after completion of such operations. Such insurance shall be in an amount to be determined by the Agency commensurate with the projected operation and the extent of anticipated inspection.

#### **SECTION 14. ENFORCEMENT**

- **14.1** The Agency may appoint an agent or agents to act in its behalf with the authority to inspect property, and issue notices of violation or cease and desist orders and carry out other actions or investigations necessary for the enforcement of these regulations. In carrying out the purposes of this Section, the Agency or its duly authorized agent shall take into consideration the criteria for decision under Section 10.2 of these regulations.
- **14.2** The Agency or its agent may make regular inspections, at reasonable hours, of all regulated activities for which permits have been issued with the consent of the property owner or the authorized agent of the owner during the life of the permit.

- **14.3** In the case in which a permit has not been issued or a permit has expired, the Agency or its agent may make regular inspections at reasonable hours.
- **14.4** If the Agency or its designated agent finds that any person is conducting or maintaining any activity, facility or condition, which is in violation of the Act or these regulations, the Agency or its duly authorized agent, may:
  - a. Issue a written order by certified mail; return receipt requested, to such person conducting such activity or maintaining such facility or condition to immediately cease such activity or to correct such facility or condition. Within ten (10) calendar days of the issuance of such order the Agency shall hold a hearing to provide the person an opportunity to be heard and show cause why the order should not remain in effect. The Agency shall consider the facts presented at the hearing and within ten (10) days of the completion of the hearing notify the person by certified mail that the original order remains in effect, that a revised order is in effect, or that the order has been withdrawn. The Agency shall publish notice of its decision in a newspaper having general circulation in the municipality. The original order shall be effective upon issuance and shall remain in effect until the Agency affirms, revises or withdraws the order. The issuance of an order pursuant to this Subsection shall not delay or bar an action pursuant to Section 22a-44 (b) of the Connecticut General Statutes, as amended.
  - b. Issue a notice of violation to such person conducting such activity or maintaining such facility or condition, stating the nature of the violation, the jurisdiction of the Agency, and prescribing the necessary action and steps to correct the violation including, without limitation, halting work in wetlands or watercourses. The Agency may request that the individual appear at the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Agency to discuss the unauthorized activity, and/or provide a written reply to the notice or file an application for the necessary permit. Failure to carry out the action(s) directed in a notice of violation may result in issuance of the order provided in subdivision 14.3.a or other enforcement proceedings as provided by law.
- **14.5** The Agency may suspend or revoke a permit if it finds that the permittee has not complied with the terms, conditions or limitations set forth in the permit or has exceeded the scope of the work as set forth in the application including application plans. Prior to revoking or suspending any permit, the Agency shall issue notice to the permittee, personally or by certified mail, return receipt requested, setting forth the facts or conduct which warrants the intended action. The Agency shall hold a hearing to provide the permittee an opportunity to show that it is in compliance with its permit and any and all requirements for retention of the permit. The permittee shall be notified of the Agency's decision to suspend, revoke, or maintain a permit by certified mail within fifteen (15) days of the date of its decision. The Agency shall publish notice of the suspension or revocation in a newspaper having general circulation in the municipality.
- 14.6 Any person who commits, takes part in, or assists in, any violation of any provision of Sections 22a-36 to 22a-45 inclusive of the General Statutes, as amended, including these Regulations shall be subject to the penalties of the General Statutes as amended. Violators may be fined up to

\$1,000 per day, plus court costs, and/or imprisoned up to six months for a first offense, and fined up to \$2,000 per day and/or imprisoned up to one year for a subsequent offense. Corporate officers responsible for a violation are subject to such fines or imprisonment.

**14.7** All enforcement activities undertaken by the Town and all appeals which pertain to the wetlands and watercourses of the State shall be reported, on a form supplied by the Commissioner, to the Commissioner within fifteen (15) days of the commencement of such action.

#### **SECTION 15. AMENDMENTS**

- **15.1** These regulations and the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Map for the Town of Willington may be amended, from time to time, by the Agency in accordance with changes in the Connecticut General Statutes or regulations of the Connecticut Department of Environmental Protection or as new information regarding soils and inland wetlands and watercourses become available.
- **15.2** An application filed with the Agency which is in conformance with the applicable inland wetlands regulations as of the date of the receipt of such application shall not be required thereafter to comply with any change in inland wetland regulations, including changes to setbacks and buffers, taking effect on or after the date of such receipt and any appeal from the decision of such Agency with respect to such application shall not be dismissed by the Superior Court on the grounds that such a change has taken effect on or after the date of such receipt. The provisions of this Section shall not be construed to apply (1) to the establishment, amendment or change of boundaries of inland wetlands or watercourses or (2) to any change in regulations necessary to make such regulations consistent with the provisions of the Act as of the date of such receipt.
- **15.3** These regulations and the Town of Willington Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Map shall be amended in the manner specified in Section 22a-42a of the Connecticut General Statutes, as amended. The Agency shall provide the Commissioner of Environmental Protection with a copy of any proposed regulations and notice of the public hearing to consider any proposed regulations or amendments thereto, except map amendments, at least thirty-five days before the public hearing on their adoption.
- **15.4** Petitions requesting changes or amendments to the "Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Map, Willington, Connecticut", shall contain at least the following information:
  - a. The petitioner's name, mailing address and telephone number;
  - b. The address, or location, of the land affected by the petition;
  - c. The petitioner's interest in the land affected by the petition;
  - d. Map(s) showing the geographic location of the land affected by the petition and the existing and the proposed wetland(s) and watercourse(s) boundaries on such land in accurate detail together with the documentation supporting such proposed boundary locations; and
  - e. The reasons for the requested action.

- **15.5** Any person who submits a petition to amend the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Map, Willington, Connecticut, shall bear the burden of proof for all requested map amendments. Such proof may include, but is not limited to, professional interpretation of aerial photography and remote sensing imagery, resource mapping, soils mapping, or other information acceptable to the Agency. If such person is the owner, developer or contract purchaser of the land, which is the subject of the petition, or if such person is representing the interests of such an owner, developer or purchaser, in addition to the information required in Subsection 15.4, the petition shall include:
  - a. The name, mailing addresses and telephones number of the owner(s) of such land and owner(s) agent or other representative;
  - b. The names and mailing addresses of the owners of abutting land;
  - c. Documentation by a soil scientist of the distribution of wetland soils on said land. Such documentation shall at a minimum include the report of the soil scientist documenting the location of wetland soils on the land and a map of the said land indicating the flag locations set by the soil scientist and defining the boundaries of wetland soil types; and
  - d. Map(s) showing any proposed development of the land in relation to existing and proposed wetland and watercourse boundaries.
- **15.6** Watercourses shall be delineated by a soil scientist, geologist, ecologist or other qualified individual.
- **15.7** A public hearing shall be held on petitions to amend the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Map. Notice of the hearing shall be published in a newspaper having a general circulation in the municipality where the land that is the subject of the hearing is located at least twice at intervals of not less than two days, the first not more than fifteen days, nor less than ten days, and the last not less than two days before the date set for the hearing. All materials including maps and documents relating to the petition shall be open for public inspection.
- **15.8** The Agency shall hold a public hearing on a petition to amend the regulations and the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Map within sixty-five days after receipt of such petition. The Agency shall act upon the changes requested in such petition within sixty-five days after completion of such hearing. At such hearing, any person or persons may appear and be heard and may be represented by agent or attorney. The petitioner may consent to one or more extensions of any period specified in this subsection, provided that the total extension of all such periods shall not be for longer than sixty-five days, or may withdraw such petition. The failure of the Agency to act within any time period specified in this subsection or any extension thereof, shall not be deemed to constitute approval of the petition.
- **15.9** The Agency shall make its decision and state, in writing, the reasons why the change in the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Map was made.

#### **SECTION 16. APPEALS**

- **16.1** Appeal on actions of the Agency shall be made in accordance with the provisions of Section 22a-43 of the Connecticut General Statutes, as amended.
- **16.2** Notice of such appeal shall be served upon the Agency and the Commissioner of Environmental Protection.

#### SECTION 17. CONFLICT AND SEVERANCE

- **17.1** If there is a conflict among the provisions of these regulations, the provision, which imposes the most stringent standards for the use of wetlands and watercourses, shall govern. The invalidity of any word, clause, sentence, Section, part, Subsection, subdivision or provision of these regulations shall not affect the validity of any other part which can be given effect without such invalid part or parts.
- **17.2** If there is a conflict between the provisions of these regulations and the provisions of the Act, the provisions of the Act shall govern.

#### **SECTION 18. OTHER PERMITS**

**18.1** Nothing in these regulations shall obviate the requirements for the applicant to obtain any other authorization, permits or licenses required by law or regulation by the Town of Willington, the State of Connecticut or the Government of the United States including any approval required by the Connecticut Department of Environmental Protection and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. Obtaining such assents, permits or licenses is the sole responsibility of the applicant.

#### **SECTION 19. APPLICATION FEES**

- **19.1** Method of Payment. All fees required by these regulations shall be submitted to the Agency by cash, certified check or money order payable to the Town of Willington at the time the application is filed with the Agency.
- **19.2** No application shall be granted or approved by the Agency unless the correct application fee is paid in full or unless a waiver has been granted by the Agency pursuant to Subsection 19.7 of these regulations.
- **19.3** The application fee is not refundable.
- 19.4 Definitions. As used in this Section:*Residential Uses* means activities carried out on property developed for permanent housing or being developed to be occupied by permanent housing.

*Commercial uses* means activities carried out on property developed for industry, commerce, trade, recreation, or business or being developed to be occupied for such purposes, for profit or nonprofit.

Other uses means activities other than residential uses or commercial uses.

	Type of Fee	Fee Amount	
a. Regu	ulated Activities		
$\triangleright$	Residential Uses	\$150.00 plus \$100.00/lot	
	<ul> <li>Plus fee from Schedule A</li> </ul>	Plus fee from Schedule A	
$\succ$	Commercial/Industrial Uses	\$750.00	
	<ul> <li>Plus fee from Schedule A</li> </ul>	Plus fee from Schedule A	
$\triangleright$	All Other Uses	\$150.00	
	<ul> <li>Plus fee from Schedule A</li> </ul>	Plus fee from Schedule A	
$\succ$	Appeal of Duly Authorized Agent Decision	\$100.00	
>	Significant Activity Fee	\$250.00	
>	Public Hearing Fee	\$500.00	
•	cover the cost of reviewing and acting on complex applications. Such fee may include, but not be limited to, the cost of retaining experts to analyze, review, and report on issues requiring such experts. The Agency or the duly authorized agent shall estimate the complex application fee which shall be paid pursuant to section 19.1 of these regulations within 10 days of the applicant's receipt or notice of such estimate. Any additional cost to the Town, not covered by the said complex application fee shall be paid by the applicant with 10 days of the applicants receipt or notice. Any portion of the complex application fee in excess of the actual cost shall be refunded to the applicant no later than 45 days after publication		
b Down	of the agency's decision. nitted and Nonregulated Uses		
		<b>*</b> 100.00	
	Permitted Uses as of Right	\$100.00	
$\triangleright$	Nonregulated Uses	\$50.00	
c. Regu	lation Amendment Petitions	\$500.00*	
$\triangleright$	Does not include Notices or Regulation Advisories from DEP		
d. Man	Amendment Petitions	\$100.00	
··· ·· <b>·</b>	<ul> <li>Plus fee from Schedule B</li> </ul>	Plus fee from Schedule B	
e. Mod	<ul> <li>ifications/Extensions of Previous Approval - Residential</li> <li>Plus fee from Schedule A</li> <li>Renewal/extension of Previous Approval to be 25% of Base Fee</li> </ul>	\$150.00 Plus fee from Schedule A	
Mod	lification of Previous Approval – Commercial/Residential	\$375.00	
<ul> <li>Plus fee from Schedule A</li> </ul>		Plus fee from Schedule A	
f. Monitoring Compliance Fee		To be determined at time of application	
	vity Initiated Prior to Permit	**	
g. Activ		\$250.00	
0	icant shall pay all costs associated with mailings.	\$250.00	
h. Appl		\$250.00	
h. Appl i. These	icant shall pay all costs associated with mailings. e fees shall not include State DEP fees.	\$250.00	
h. Appl i. These Schedu	icant shall pay all costs associated with mailings. e fees shall not include State DEP fees. le A	\$250.00	
h. Appl i. These Schedul Square f	icant shall pay all costs associated with mailings. e fees shall not include State DEP fees. le A feet of Wetlands or Watercourses Impacted		
h. Appl i. These Schedul Square f	icant shall pay all costs associated with mailings. e fees shall not include State DEP fees. le A	\$250.00	

### **19.5** Fee schedule. Application fees shall be based on the following schedule:

Schedule B	
Linear Feet Affected	
a. Less than 500	\$150.00
b. 500 to 1,000"a" plus	\$300.00
c. More than 1,000"b" plus	\$450.00

- **19.6** Exemption. Boards, commissions, councils and departments of the Town of Willington are exempt from all fee requirements.
- **19.7** Waiver. The applicant may petition the Agency to waive, reduce or allow delayed payment of the fee. Such petitions shall be in writing and shall state fully the facts and circumstances the Agency should consider in its determination under this Subsection. The Agency may waive all or part of the application fee if the Agency determines that:
  - a. The activity applied for would clearly result in a substantial public benefit to the environment or to the public health and safety and the applicant would reasonably be deterred from initiating the activity solely or primarily as a result of the amount of the application fee;
  - b. The amount of the application fee is clearly excessive in relation to the cost to the Town for reviewing and processing the application; or
  - c. The applicant has shown good cause.

The Agency shall state upon its record the basis for all actions under this Subsection.

#### SECTION 20. EFFECTIVE DATE OF REGULATIONS

- **20.1** These regulations and any amendments are effective upon filing with the Office of the Town Clerk and publication of a notice of such filing in a newspaper having a general circulation in the Town of Willington.
- **Appendix A** Criteria for the Identification of Vernal Pools and Guidelines for the Protection of Vernal Pools
- Appendix B Guidelines Upland Review Area Regulations, Connecticut's Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act, CT DEP 1997

Appendix A

# Criteria for the Identification of Vernal Pools

# And

## **Guidelines for the Protection of Vernal Pools**

### Criteria for the Identification of Vernal Pools

**Direct Indicators:** The species listed under categories A and B below are obligate vernal pool species - that is, species that are found only in vernal pools during all or part of their lifetimes, and that require vernal pools for their survival. they serve as *Direct Indicators* for the existence of a vernal pool ecosystem. *Documentation by a qualified individual of vernal pool utilization by these species is the preferred and most reliable method of identifying vernal pool ecosystems. It is also generally the easiest type of evidence to find in the field.* 

Either one of the following (A or B) will verify the existence of a vernal pool ecosystem.

A. Existence of a seasonal or permanent watercourse in a confined basin depression that lacks a fish population, and shows evidence of breeding by any of the following amphibian obligate species (species that breed only in vernal pools. See Plate 1):

- a. Spotted salamander (Ambystoma maculatum)
- b. Jefferson salamander complex (Ambystoma jeffersonianum and hybrids)
- c. Marbled salamander (Ambystoma opacum)
- d. Wood frog (Rana sylvatica)

Species a, b, and c are collectively known as mole salamanders.

The presence of any of the following will be considered acceptable proof that a vernal pool is utilized for breeding purposes by one or more of the above-named species (See Plate 2):

- 1. Breeding adults
  - a. Wood frog breeding chorus and/or mated pairs
  - b. Mole salamanders courting individuals and/or spermatophores
- 2. Two or more egg masses of any of the above-named species
- 3. Tadpoles or larvae of the above species
- 4. Transforming juveniles
  - a. Wood frog tail stubs evident
  - b. Mole salamanders gill remnants or post-metamorphic pattern evident.

#### Or

B. Existence of a seasonal or permanent watercourse in a confined basin depression that lacks a fish population, and the presence of fairy shrimp (Anostraca). These species spend their entire life-cycles in vernal pools

**Indirect Indicators**<sup>1</sup>: Though the use of Direct Indicators is the preferred and most reliable method of identifying vernal pool ecosystems and is also generally the easiest

type of evidence to find in the field, these Direct Indicators may not be present depending on the season and prevailing weather conditions. In this case, other characteristics may be used to determine if an area is a potential vernal pool that could support obligate species. In cases where the Commission finds that Indirect Indicators do not produce sufficient identification it may require the examination of Direct Indicators and a definite identification may have to wait for the appropriate season and weather conditions.

The following characteristics indicate the existence of a potential vernal pool ecosystem.

C. Existence of a seasonal or permanent watercourse in a confined basin depression that lacks a fish population Evidence for this may include some or all of the following:

#### Strong Evidence:

- a. Fingernail clam shells, caddis fly cases, snail shells, diving beetles, or evidence of other aquatic invertebrates among the leaf litter of the basin depression.
- b. Algal strands hanging from branches at or below the high water mark of the basin.
- c. Distinct waterline on the base of tree trunks or shrubs in or on the shore line of the basin .
- d. Wetland shrub or woody growth in the basin depression, e. g. Button bush *(Cephalanthus occidendalis)*.

#### Weaker Evidence:

- e. Presence of an unvegetated or sparsely vegetated zone within the basin.
- f. In the Winter, a basin depression containing water or ice
- g. Discolored water-stained "gray" leaf litter within the basin as distinguished from the "brown" leaves on the upland floor (before leaf fall in the Autumn).
- h. Mossy and/or grassy hummocks within the basin or along the immediate shore line of the basin depression.

### Guidelines for the Protection of Vernal Pools

Vernal pool's biologic value can be rated as high, moderate, and low based on the sum of the point value of the following criteria:

**Physical Rating Criteria** 

Point Value

Surface area of pool as measured from the perimeter or high water line: Greater than 1000 - 2,500 ft<sup>2</sup>\_\_\_\_\_  $2.500 \text{ ft}^2$ Less than  $1000 \text{ ft}^2$ 321Amount of undisturbed forest within the regulated area (Intact under story and ground cover). 23 - 30 acres -15 - 23 acres less than 15 acres — 321Closest road less than 500 feet distant. — 0 Closest road greater than 500 feet distant. —— Closest road greater than 1000 feet distant. 12Within 3000 feet of other vernal pool(s) or fishless wetland(s) with standing water > 2months in the spring-1 Uninterrupted inter-pool migration routes with undisturbed forest habitat, no paved roads, no ditches, and no slopes > 45. 1

To the sum of the value of the above physical criteria add points based on either biological criteria **or**, in the absence of biological criteria due to the season of the year, points based on vegetation in the basin of the pool.

#### **Biological Rating Criteria**

Biologically diverse, meaning that there are at least three (3) obligate vernal pool species in the pool as referenced in Appendix B. — **Or** 3

### Vegetation Rating CriteriaPoint Value

Emergent woody shrubs, e.g. Buttonbush (Cephalanthus occidentaliss)none —Less than 25% —Greater than 25% —0 1 2

Adding all the point values associated with the above criteria we get the value of the pool as shown on the table below:

Point Value

**Pool Rating** 

0 to 5 6 to 10 > 10 Low Moderate High

## Protection Guidelines Within the Regulated Area

36

Point Value
# High Rating:

3.	No disturbance within 100 feet of pool perimeter, including but not limited to septic systems. (Disturbance means decreasing the overstory of understory of the forest, or grubbing or removal of leaf litter, logs, branches, etc.)
2.	From 100 to 650 feet, less than 20% disturbance.
3.	Either no curbs or cape cod curbing (curbing with <45; slope within regulated area. Less than 500 vehicles average daily travel within regulated area. Prior to any road construction, data on the migratory routes of breeding species should be provided to the Commission.
4.	No storm water discharge within less than 100 feet from pool
5.	No chemical storage (fertilizers, pesticides, herbicides, salt, etc.) within 100 feet of pool.
6.	No storm water discharge within 25 feet of any intermittent stream within the regulated area.
7.	No barriers to migration such as silt fences or ditching within the regulated area unless danger of erosion is high. Prior to any placement of erosion control that may be a barrier to migration, data on the migratory routes of breeding species should be provided to the Commission.

# Moderate Rating:

1.	No disturbance within 50 feet of pool perimeter.
2.	From 50 to 650 feet, less than 35% disturbance.
3.	Either no curbs or cape cod curbing (curbing with <45; slope
	within regulated area. Less than 500 vehicles average daily travel
	within regulated area.
4.	No storm water discharge within less than 50 feet from pool
5.	No chemical storage (fertilizers, pesticides, herbicides, salt, etc.)
	within 100 feet of pool.
6.	No storm water discharge within 25 feet of any intermittent stream
	within the regulated area.
7.	No barriers to migration such as silt fences or ditching within the
	regulated area unless danger of erosion is high.
8.	No septic systems within 75 feet of pool.

#### Low Rating:

1.	No disturbance within 50 feet of pool perimeter.
2.	From 50 to 650 feet, less than 50% disturbance.
3.	One road with >500 vehicles average daily travel within regulated area.
4.	No storm water discharge within less than 50 feet from pool
5.	No chemical storage (fertilizers, pesticides, herbicides, salt, etc.) within 50 feet of pool.
6.	No storm water discharge within 25 feet of any intermittent stream within the regulated area.
7.	No barriers to migration such as silt fences or ditching within the regulated area unless danger of erosion is high.
8.	No septic systems within 50 feet of pool.

Appendix B



# STATE OF CONNECTICUT DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

79 Elm Street Hartford, CT 06106-5127

Gina McCarthy Commissioner

# GUIDELINES UPLAND REVIEW AREA REGULATIONS CONNECTICUT'S INLAND WETLANDS & WATERCOURSES ACT

Originally published June, 1997. Reprinted February, 2009.

#### Wetlands Management Section



# Wetlands Management Section

Preparation of this report was funded in part by a grant from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agenoy,

The Department of Environmental Protection's programs and services are offered ;vithout regard to race, color, religion, nation of origin, age, sex or disability. In coufonnance with the Americans With Disabilities Act, the DEP makes every effort to provide equally effective services for persons with disabilities. Individuals with disabilities needing auxiliary aides or services for effectis, communication in DEP programs should call (860) 424-3019 or TDD 424-3333.

Cover Picture From: Forested Wetlands/Functions, Benefits and the Uses of Best Management Practices, U.S.D,A. Forest Service.

# **STATE OF CONNECTICUT** DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

TO: Municipal Inland Wetland Agencies

From: Charles E. Berger, Director ~\_,~ ~,~ ~Ct~ Inland Water Resources Division Date: June 30, 1997

Under the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act, Connecticut's municipalities regulate proposed development activities in or affecting wetlands and watercourses. In support of the municipal wetland agencies, DEP's Wetlands Management Section provides a comprehensive Wetlands Management Training Program for wetland agency commissioners and *Model Regulations* for local inland wetland programs. *Guidelines for Upland Review Area Regulations* was published in accordance with sections 22a-42(d) and 22a-42a(f) of the General Statutes to assist Connecticut's inland wetland agencies in developing and implementing municipal regulations for activities proposed on uplands around wetlands or watercourses.

The guide was drafted in response to inquires from wetland agency members, river management groups, the regulated community, and other interest persons, for guidance in implementing what are popularly called buffer or setback provisions in wetland regulations. The guide uses the term upland review area to describe the non-wetland or non-watercourse area in which certain types of activities, as defined in municipal regulations, are regulated activities. Other terms for describing

this area are used in municipal regulations. We selected the term upland review area because it best conveys the regulatory scheme under the inland wetlands statues wherein a wetland agency reviews regulated activities case-by-case and approves or disapproves them on their merits.

For further information about DEP's Inland Wetlands Management Programs, please call (860) 424-3019.

# **Guidelines for Upland Review Area Regulations Under Connecticut's Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act**

# Wetlands and Uplands: an Introduction

The relationship between a wetland or waterc9urse and its surrounding upland is complex. Upland land clearing, excavating, filling and other construction activities if not properly planned and executed can have significant impacts on adjacent wetlands and watercourses. Under **the** Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act, the municipal wetlands agency has broad authority to issue permits not only for activities in wetlands or watercourses themselves, but for activities located elsewhere when such activities are likely to impact or affect wetlands or watercourses. *It is the department's policy to encourage municipal wetland agencies to review proposed activities located in upland areas surrounding wetlands and watercourses wherever such activities are likely to impact or affect wetlands or watercourses. I* 

An understanding of how certain activities in upland areas affect wetlands and watercourses has led most towns to adopt regulations requiring wetland agency review of proposed development adjacent to wetlands and watercourses.<sup>2</sup> Such regulations are optional under the Act, but serve to inform the public as to the circumstances under which a wetlands permit is required of activities proposed adjacent to a wetland or watercourse)

While requiring a permit for specified activities within defined *upland review area boundatqes*. These wetland agencies still maintain their authority to regulate proposed activities located in more distant upland areas if they find that the activities are likely to impact or affect a wetland or watercourse.

The purpose of these guidelines is to assist municipal wetlands agencies to review and revise their wetlands and watercourses regulations, if necessary. As such, the guidelines provide a foundation for consistency in municipal regulations and permitting activities. They are not intended to substitute for reasoned evaluation and judgement by municipal wetlands agencies of the local wetland and watercourse resources, the conditions surrounding those resources, and the types of activities which are likely to impact or affect those resources. Nor are they intended to guide wetlands agencies through the decision making process for acting on permits. Both these topics are more appropriately addressed in detail through the department's Inland Wetlands Management

Training Program for wetland agency commissioners and their staff. Wetlands agencies are reminded that they should review proposed changes in their inland wetlands and watercourses regulations with their town attorney.

#### Bureau of Water Management IWRD-WM-GUIDE/Review Page 1. June 1997 Model Municipal Upland Review Area Regulations

In addition to implementing the law to protect wetlands and watercourses, regulations inform

the public on what to expect if one proposes an activity in or affecting a wetland or watercourse in the subject town. Upland review area regulations reduce or eliminate the need for case-bycase rulings by providing notice as to what activities need wetland permits. By specifying where a permit is required, such regulations foster consistency and are convenient for the public. In determining the boundaries for its upland review area regulations, the wetland agency should consider the specific kinds of development activities on uplands which are likely to impact or affect wetlands and watercourses and the nature of that impact or affect.

An upland activity which is likely to impact or affect wetlands or watercourses is a *regulated activity* and should be identified as such in the regulations. In identifying upland review area regulated activities, the wetlands agency must apply the standard established under section 22a42a(f) of the General Statutes and find that the activity is "... likely to impact or affect wetlands or watercourses.<sup>14</sup> Examples of upland regulated activities are included in the models below. In implementing its upland review area regulations, the wetland agency must be cognizant that certain proposed activities, which are permitted uses as of right or as nonregulated uses under section 22a-40 of the General Statutes, are not regulated and do not require a permit from the wetlands agency under the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act.

There are a number of ways that the boundaries of an upland review area may be defined in regulations. In selecting its approach, the wetland agency should consider the special nature of their town's wetland and watercourse resources, the purposes and intent of the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses *Act*, and how the regulations will be implemented.

Three models for upland review area regulations are presented below. The first model provides that certain specified activities if conducted within a specified distance measured from *any* wetland or watercourse are regulated activities. As such, the first model is the basic model and easiest to implement. The second model expands upon that basic model by identifying specific wetland and watercourse resources of special concern and providing site specific review area widths for those resources. This model should be used where the wetland agency believes additional protection though a wider review area is needed or to take existing land development or uses into account with a narrower review area. The third model adds to the basic model a slope and soil factor in determining the site specific width or location of the upland review area. The first and second models are easily understood and implemented, while the third is technically complex and not easily implemented without trained staff.

Note that the first sentence of each model definition below is the definition of the term *regulated acivity* taken from section 22a-38(13) of the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act and, as such, its meaning may not be changed in municipal inland wetlands regulations.

- Model "Regulated activity" means any operation within or use of a wetland or watercourse involving removal or deposition of material, or any obstruction, construction, alteration or pollution, of such wetlands or watercourses, but shall not include the specified activities in section 22a-40 of the Connecticut General Statutes. Furthermore, any clearing, grubbing, filling, grading, paving, excavating, constructing, depositing or removing of material and discharging of storm water on the land within \_\_\_\_ feet measured horizontally from the boundary of any wetland or watercourse is a regulated activity. The Agency may rule that any other activity located within such upland review area or in any other nonwetland or non-watercourse area is likely to impact or affect wetlands or watercourses and is a regulated activity.
- Model "Regulated activity" means any operation within or use of a wetland or watercourse involving removal or deposition of material, or any obstruction, construction, alteration or pollution, of such wetlands or watercourses, but shall not include the specified activities in section 22a-40 of the Connecticut General Statutes. Furthermore, any clearing, grubbing, filling, grading, paving, excavating, constructing, depositing or removing of material and discharging of storm water on the land within the following upland review areas is a regulated activity:

(1) within feet measured horizontally from the ordinary high water mark<sup>6</sup> of Town Lake, Smith Lake or Pine Meadow Pond;

(2) within feet measured horizontally from the ordinary high water mark of Ledge Brook and of Big Trout Brook between the Route 51 and Main Street Bridges over Big Trout Brook.

(3) within feet measured horizontally from the boundary of the wetlands comprising Great Swamp;

(4) within the area enclosed by the foot contour elevation surrounding Ice Pond Bog; such contour is depicted on the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Map for the Town of ;

(5) within \_\_\_\_\_ feet measured horizontally from the boundary of any other wetland or watercourse.

The Agency may rule that any other activity located within such upland review area or in any other non-wetland or non-watercourse area is likely to impact or affect wetlands or watercourses and is a regulated activity.

Model III. "Regulated activity" means any operation within or use of a wetland or watercourse involving removal or deposition of material, or any obstruction, construction, alteration or pollution, of such wetlands or watercourses, but shall not include the Bureau of Water Management IWRD-WM-GUIDE/Rex4ew Page 3. June 1997

specified activities in section 22a-40 of the Connecticut General Statutes. Furthermore, any clearing, grubbing, filling, grading, paving, excavating, constructing, depositing or removing of material and discharging of storm water in the following areas is a regulated activity:

(1) on land within \_\_\_\_ feet measured horizontally from the boundary of any wetland or watercourse, provided

(2) if the slope of such land exceeds 5%,<sup>7</sup> within the distance measured horizontally from the boundary of the wetland or watercourse equal to \_\_\_\_\_ feet plus an additional 5 feet for each 1% increase in slope greater than 5%, but not more than \_\_[e.g., 200]\_\_\_ feet;

(3) on land designated on the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Map of the Town of as containing highly erodible soils.

The Agency may rule that any other activity located within such upland review area or in any other non-wetland or non-watercourse area is likely to impact or affect wetlands or watercourses and is a regulated activity.

# **Considerations in Establishing Upland Review Areas**

#### **Regulated Activities**

The Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act (Sections 22a-36 through 22a-45a of the General Statutes) defines *regulated activity* to mean:

"... any operation within or use of a wetland or watercourse involving the removal or deposition of material, or any obstruction, construction, alteration or pollution of such wetlands or watercourses, but shah not include the specified activities in section 22a-40 of the Connecticut General Statutes." ~

In addition to activities located in a wetland or watercourse, any activity located in a nonwetland or non-watercourse area which is likely to impact or affect a wetland or watercourse may be deemed to be a regulated activity (unless the activity is a use permitted as of right or as a nonregulated activity). However, the likelihood of an activity having a substantive impact on a wetland or watercourse will depend on a number of factors, including the nature of the wetland or watercourse, the activity, soils and slope of the land, and would generally decrease with increasing distance of the activity from the wetland or watercourse. At some point, impacts from that activity on wetlands and watercourses would be expected to become de minimis and not measurable.

The DEP believes that a 100 foot-~vide upland review area is sufficient for reviewing construction

Bureau of Water Management IWRD-WM-GUIDE/Review Page 4. June 1997

Activities in areas surrounding wetlands or watercourses because most of the activities which are likely to impact or affect these resources will be located in that area. However, based on the special factors of concern to a wetlands agency, e.g., wetland and watercourse values, slope, soils, existing development, etc., a greater or lesser distance may be appropriate for a particular municipality. However, beyond 100 feet it is neither practical nor desirable, from a wetlands and watercourses management perspective, to automatically require an inland wetlands permit for *all* construction activities. It must be emphasized that other municipal authorities and mechanisms involving planning, zoning and subdivision decisions and plans of conservation and development, play a role in addressing the broader watershed issues.

#### Upland Review Areas, Setbacks and Buffers

In a number of municipal inland wetlands regulations, upland review areas are referred to as setbacks or buffers.<sup>9</sup> We chose the term *upland review area* to describe the non-wetland or non-watercourse area in which certain activities would be regulated because it best conveys the regulatory scheme under the wetlands statutes wherein a wetland agency reviews regulated activities case-by-case and approves or disapproves them on their merits. The inland wetland statutes do not authorize a blanket prohibition *of all* activities either in the wetlands or in upland review, buffer or setback areas.

#### Use of Upland Review Area Regulations

Most municipal wetland agencies have already adopted some form of upland review area regulations]<sup>°</sup> Such regulations are based on a presumption that the regulated activity will have an adverse impact on the adjacent wetland or watercourse. A person proposing to conduct a regulated activity has the burden to demonstrate to the wetlands agency that the impacts of his proposal are consistent with the purposes and provisions of the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act and, therefore, that he is entitled to the permit. An applicant who successfully documents to the satisfaction of the wetlands agency that his proposed activities are fully consistent with the purposes and provisions of the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act is entitled to receive a permit. The factors the wetlands agency must consider in making its decision on the application are prescribed in section 22a-41 of the General Statutes.<sup>n</sup>

#### The Role of the Upland Review Area in Protecting Wetlands and Waterconrses

Upland areas surrounding wetlands or watercourses function in a number of ways to protect these resources. An understanding of these functions and how they potentially may be impacted by construction activity or development is necessary for the wetlands agency to adopt an upland review area and subsequently regulate activities therein. Since the functions will vary depending on the specific project site, each permit application will be different and must be reviewed on its individual merits. Control Non-point Source Pollution \*Vegetation and natural soils foster removal of nutrients, sediments, particulates, and other potential pollutants and pathogens from storm-water runoff thereby protecting water quality \*Sediments arising from road sanding and construction activities are trapped \*Flood flows, stream bank erosion, and storm-water discharges to wetlands and watercourses are attenuated \*Separating distances from wetlands or watercourses allow for treatment of wastewaters

Protect Aquatic Habitat \*Wind-thrown trees, dropped branches and detritus create important habitat for aquatic organisms within watercourses \*Stabilize under cutting stream banks, providing shelter for fish and other aquatic organisms \*Riparian areas are an essential component of habitat and for mammals, birds, amphibians, reptiles, invertebrates and other wetland animals \*Watercourses are allowed to meander naturally without endangering development Control Temperature \*Shrubs and trees shade wetlands and watercourses and help maintain cold water aquatic habitats in summer and insulate them from deep frost in winter

\*Water temperatures suitable for fish spawning and egg and fry development are maintained \*Cooler water supports higher dissolved oxygen

#### Provide Food for Aquatic Life

\*Decomposing leaves and detritus contribute to the food chain, especially of aquatic insects \*Insects falling from branches feed fish and other aquatic life

Bureau of Water Management IWRD-WM-GUIDE/Review Page 6. June 1997

Insulate Fish and Wildlife from Human Activities

\*Potential for human interference with fish and wetland wildlife is reduced

Provide a Corridor Linking Wetlands and Watercourses

\*Wildlife habitats are continuous, not fragmented or isolated, allowing for migratory habits of wetland wildlife

Examples of Regulated Activities in Uplaud Review Areas and Their Potential Wetland **or** Watercourse Impacts

Keep in mind that the substance and significance of an impact will vary from site to site and may decrease with increasing distance from the wetland or watercourse.

Clearing, grubbing and grading

\*Loss of stream shading
\*Increased surface water temperature
\*Loss of food source for aquatic organisms
\*Loss of riparian habitat/diminished in stream habitat value
\*Increased storm-water runoff
\*Reduced capacity to remove nutrients and other impurities from runoff
\*Soil erosion/sedimentation
\*Destabilization of stream banks
\*Increased disturbance of aquatic and wetland animals
\*Release of nutrients bound in the soil
\*Loss of instream habitat diversity from wind-thrown trees and branches

### Paving

\*Increased storm-water runoff/discharge \*Decreased ground-water recharge, reduced stream flow during dry seasons \*Non-point source of water pollution, including petroleum products from motor vehicles \*Source of sand and grit from storm water discharges \*Disruption of fish spawning and fish-egg incubation \*Periodic disturbance from maintenance of storm-water management system \*Thermal loading in watercourses

### Excavating

\*Soil erosion/sedimentation \*Altered surface and ground-water discharge patterns and quantity Bureau of Water Management IWRD-WM-GUIDE/Rex4ew Page 7. June 1997

\*Diversion or dewatering of wetland/watercourse

\*Destabilization of watercourse channels

#### Filling

\*Diversion of surface water drainage/dewatering

\*Loss of flood-water storage

\*Increased flooding or flood hazards

\*Increased stream erosion

\*Erosion of fill material

\*Sedimentation

#### Constructing

\*Soil erosion/deposition

\*Disturbance of adjacent fish and wildlife habitats

\*Increased non-point sources of water pollution

\*Fragmentation of wetland/watercourse habitats

#### Depositing material

\*Erosion/loss of material into regulated area

\*Leaching/pollution potential

\*Disturbance of adjacent aquatic habitats

\*Alteration of riparian habitats

\*Other impacts similar to filling and constructing

#### Removing material

\*Discharge/loss of material to regulated area

\*Modification of riparian habitats

\*Surface drainage changes

\*Other impacts similar to clearing, grubbing or grading

#### Discharging storm water

\*Water quality - discharge of road sands/grit; oils; grease \*Water quantity - flow attenuation; velocity dissipation \*Erosion/sedimentation \*Assimilation of potential pollutants \*Change in receiving stream water temperature \*Increase velocity of runoff and decrease travel time to the receiving watercourse \*Nuisance flooding

Bureau of Water Management IWRD-WM-GUIDE/Review Page 8, June 1997 Determining Upland Review Area Boundaries

Due to the variability of Connecticut's landscape features, even within the same watershed, and the multiplicity of regulated activities which may be involved in site development, it is not practical to establish separate upland review area boundary *distances for each category or type of regulated activity*. Instead, the upland review area should be of sufficient width to ensure that it will encompass the activities that are most likely to impact or affect the adjacent wetlands or watercourses. It is recommended that upland review area boundaries be delineated using a uniform distance measured horizontally and perpendicular from the ordinary high water mark of a lake, pond, river or stream or from a wetland soil boundary.

The upland review area width adopted by the wetlands agency may be wider or narrower than the

100 foot width recommended by DEP. DEP encourages municipal wetlands agencies base their upland review area widths giving due consideration to local landscape factors including the value, or importance, of wetland or watercourse resources, extent of existing land use and, ira wetland agency deems it to be practicable, on the slope and soils of the land to be developed or other factors.

To be enforceable, the upland review areas must be adopted in the town's inland wetlands and watercourses regulations following the procedures described under section 22a-42a of the General

Statutes.<sup>2</sup> Importantly, the upland review area regulations must be easy to understand by a property owner and easy to implement by the inland wetlands agency (should it need to take an enforcement action), as well as by any other interested person.

A uniform review area width has the advantage of simplicity over a variable width in that it is easier to delineate, understand and administer. The disadvantage of a variable, non-uniform, width upland review area regulation is that its inherent complexity may make the regulation difficult to establish and subsequently administer. Ordinarily, the agency will need a professional staff person to delineate and enforce variable upland review area regulations. Also, citizens may be confused using a variable approach and disagreements over the actual location on the ground of the outer limit of the upland review area may complicate permit and enforcement proceedings. Verification of the upland review area location is particularly important in an enforcement action where the burden is on the agency to prove that there is a violation of its regulations. For these reasons, the department urges caution in adopting complex upland review area boundaries (e.g., Model Option 1] I, above).

While it is desirable for upland review areas to be depicted on the town's official inland

wetlands and watercourses map, depending on the type of review area adopted, actual mapping may not be necessary provided appropriate narrative description is included in the town's inland wetlands and watercourses regulations and such provisions *are clearly referenced on the official map*.

Wetlands agency regulations governing wetlands maps and the official wetlands maps themselves should state that such wetlands and watercourses maps were prepared for information purposes only and that the actual character of the land shall govern the agency's jurisdiction thereon. The

Bureau of Water Management IWRD-WM-GU1DE/Review Page 9. June 1997

official wetlands and watercourses maps should also clearly reference or depict all upland review areas which have been adopted by the agency.

#### Boundary\_Factors

There are a number of factors which should be considered in defining upland review area boundaries. For unique situations, such as with an important bog, the boundary of the review area could be set by using an elevation contour encompassing the subject area. In addition, upland review areas may be wider or narrower for specified wetlands or watercourses. For example, an upland review area for a significant wetland or watercourse habitat or for wetlands and watercourses located in a public water supply watershed could be set wider than a review area for wetlands or watercourses located in other less critical areas.

\* Significant Wetland and Watercourse Resources

All wetlands have intrinsic value, some wetland areas being more or less ecologically valuable than others. But ira wetland or watercourse is known to be ecologically significant, or to have a critical function or value such as in flood control or as habitat for an endangered species, a wider, more protective, upland review area may be appropriate. Unique wetland and watercourse values such as in research, education or recreation may also warrant a wider upland review area.

DEP encourages all towns to evaluate their wetlands resources. To that end, DEP offers training guidance on a methodology for identifying the relative importance of the wetlands and watercourses in a town or within a watershed. (See: DEP Bulletin # 9 *Method for the Evaluation of Inland Wetlands in Connecticut*, 1989 13) This methodology uses mathematical and word expressions to assign relative "wetland value units" (WVU) to a number of the common wetland and watercourse functions. The following functions are defined in DEP Bulletin #9:

-Flood Control

-Ecological Integrity -Wildlife Habitat -Fish Habitat -Nutrient Retention and Sediment Trapping -Education Potential -Visual/Esthetic Quality -Agricultural Potential -Forestry Potential -Water Based Recreation -Ground-water Use Potential -Shoreline Anchoring and Dissipation of Erosive Forces -Noteworthiness, including public water supply watersheds Bureau of Water Management IWRD-WM-GIJIDE/Review Page I0. June 1997 In addition, guidance on vernal pools is provided in a recent publication by the Connecticut Forest Stewardship Program and the University of Connecticut Cooperative Extension System titled *Identification and Protection of Vernal Pool Wetlands of Connecticut*. Both of the above referenced publications are available from the DEP Bookstore, 79 Elm Street, Hartford, phone 860-424-3555.

\* Slope

By enlarging the width of the upland review area in proportion to its slope upward from the wetland or watercourse, the wetland agency may have a better opportunity to protect wetlands and watercourses from sedimentation originating from upland construction activities. For example, wherever the minimum 100 foot upland review area slope exceeds

5%, regulations could add 5 feet (or other reasonable measure) of review area distance *horizontally* for each 1% increase in slope. Thus, if the basic 100 foot wide review area has a 15% slope upward from the ordinary high water line or wetland soil boundary, an additional 50 feet would be added to the horizontal width of the upland review area (5ft/1% x 10% = 50ft). Similarly, where the land slopes away (downward) from the regulated area, e.g., as in the case of a hilt-side seep wetland, the width of the review area could be reduced.

In general, the greater the slope of the land being developed, the greater the potential threat of damage to adjacent wetlands and watercourses from erosion and sedimentation.

However, in practice, unless a town already has good town-wide topographic mapping, calculating a slope parameter for a town-wide map of the upland review area boundary would require considerable professional engineering expertise.

A practical approach to using the slope factor may be for wetland agencies to assert their jurisdiction case-by-case over major construction activities on any steeply sloped areas located outside the upland review area where wetlands and watercourses may be threatened by sedimentation caused by erosion at upland construction sites. Such sedimentation is deemed to be pollution and may be cause for an enforcement action under the inland wetlands statutes (see definition of regulated activity above).

#### \* Soils

Combined with slope, the type of soil found adjacent to wetlands and watercourses is an important factor in how development may affect adjacent wetlands or watercourses. Soil characteristics such as texture, cohesiveness and organic content influence the creation of rill and gully formation as a result of erosion by water. In turn, this creates a potential for sedimentation of adjacent wetlands and watercourses. The United States Department of Agriculture, Natural Resources Conservation Service, has compiled lists

of highly erodible soil map units which can be located using their published soil surveys. While these lists were compiled primarily for agricultural applications, they may also be useful in evaluating the erosion potential from construction activity.

#### Bureau of Water Management IWRD-WM-GIJIDE/Review Page 11. June 1997

Also, the permeability of a particular soil, the rate at which groundwater travels through a soil, is an important consideration when evaluating the potential for an upland review area to renovate wastewater discharges to the ground water that may subsequently discharge to a wetland or watercourse. This may be an important consideration when septic system leaching fields or storm water infiltration trenches are proposed adjacent to wetlands or watercourses.

For more information on highly erodible soils, refer to *Highly Erodible Soil Map Units of Connecticut*, USDA-NRCS (1986). For more information on soil permeability characteristics, contact your local USDA-Natural Resource Conservation Service Center (call 860-487-4011 for the center near you). Information on ground-water as it relates to sewage treatment can be found in *Seepage and Pollutant Renovation* (DEP Bulletin # 7) and *Carrying Capacity of Public Water Supply Watersheds* (DEP Bulletin # 11).

Except when soils are used to define wetlands, regulation of development based on soil characteristics is largely a responsibility of the town sanitarian and the planning and zoning commission(s)<sup>4</sup> However, where highly erodible soils are located adjacent to wetlands and watercourses, erosion and sedimentation control is especially critical and should also be addressed by the wetland agency.

Upland review area boundaries based on soil characteristics should be depicted as such on the official inland wetlands and watercourses map for the subject town.

#### \* Floodplain Limits

The landward boundary of a mapped floodplain, such as delineated by the 100-year flood mapped by the National Flood Insurance Program, has been determined using a theoretical design flood on the subject watercourse. Mapped flood limits have no direct relation to the location of wetlands or smaller watercourses on the floodplain. Also, the floodplain boundaries for most small watercourses have not been mapped. For these reasons, flood insurance floodplain maps may not reflect a reasonable boundary of the upland review area.

\*Urban Areas and Existing Development

Existing development of the area surrounding wetlands and watercourses has, more likely than not, already had an impact on the upland area's ability to protect those

resources. Degraded conditions should not be used to justify further degradation. The wetlands or watercourses themselves may have been filled or modified for storm water or flood control. For these reasons any remaining fringe of undisturbed area between the wetland or watercourse and existing upland development may be all that there is to buffer adjacent water resources from further degradation from new development. In such urban areas, particular attention should be given to how storm water discharges are managed so as to minimize the opportunity for pollution and alteration of wetland or watercourse habitats.

Bureau of Water Management Ia, VRD-W!VI-GUIDE/Review Page 12. June 1997

New development in urban areas that contain 'degraded wetlands or watercourses, may provide an opportunity to improve these degraded resources while mitigating the impact of the new development. This can be accomplished by habitat restoration or enhancement or by using storm water management system retrofits that are designed to improve the quality of the storm water discharge.

#### Endnotes

1 This document was prepared in response to inquiries from municipal wetland commissioners, the Rivers Advisory Committee, the regulated community and other interested persons for guidance on implementing setback and buffer provisions in municipal regulations adopted under Connecticut's Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act. Section 22a-42d of the General Statutes directs the department to provide guidance for the implementation of Section 22a-42a(f) of the General Statutes.

2 Over 80% of Connecticut's municipal wetlands agencies have regulations governing regulated activities in areas surrounding wetlands or watercourses.

3. Section 22a-42a(c)(2) of the General Statutes provides that a wetlands agency may delegate approval authority for non-significant activities proposed in upland review areas to its agent provided such agent has had DEP training.

3 Section 22a-42a(f) provides that the ~vetlands agency has jurisdiction over those activities proposed in the upland review area which are ".\_ likely to impact or affect wetlands or watercourses." In documenting the necessity for regulating specific activities conducted in upland review areas, it is not sufficient to merely assert that the activity "may" impact or affect wetlands or watercourses.

4 Contact DEP for a copy *of lnland Wetlands and Watercotn'ses Model Regulations*. DEP's *Model Regulatt'ons* provide a comprehensive guide for implementing the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act through municipal wetland agency regulations. *ModelRegulations* is updated as needed to reflect

Current legislation.

<sup>1 &</sup>quot;Ordinary high water mark" means a mark on the land caused by the presence and

action of water, which presence and action is so common and usual and so long continued in all ordinary years so as to mark upon the land a distinction between the abutting upland and the watercourse. Such mark may be found by examining the bed and bank of any watercourse and ascertaining thereon an abrupt change in the characteristics of soit or vegetation or slope of the land. This term should be defined in municipal wetlands regulations.

2 Percent slope is most simply determined by dividing the difference in elevation between two points by the distance between the points (i.e., rise/run) and multiplying the result by 100. Ira slope factor is used in regulations, the regulations must provide guidance as to how the slope should be measured in the field e.g., on shortest straight line transect from any wetland or watercourse boundary to the highest up gradient point on the land to be developed; number and location of transects; and, in recognition that

Bureau of Water Management IWRD-W!vI-GUIDE/R.eview Page 13. June 1997 The actual slope of the land is not uniform, methods for averaging of slope over a site.

8. In implementing upland review area regulations, the Wetlands agency must be cognizant of the "uses

As of right" provisions of section 22a-40 of the General Statutes. Under section 22a-40, certain activities are uses of wetland and watercourses as of right or as a nonregulated use. Such uses are not regulated and do not require a permit from the wetland agency. For example, subdivision (4) of section 22a-40(a) prescribes that certain "... uses incidental to the enjoyment and maintenance of residential property..." are permitted as of right: "[s]uch uses shall include maintenance of existing structures and landscaping but shall not include removal or deposition of significant amounts of material from or onto a wetland or watercourse or diversion or alteration of a watercourse." Other uses permitted as of right include certain agricultural and forestry uses, boat anchorage and mooring, certain water company activities and maintenance of drainage pipes which pre-date the regulations. Nonregulated uses include a number of conservation and recreational activities. Persons proposing such uses should seek confirmation from the municipal wetlands agency that their proposed project does not require a permit.

2 DEP has not adopted an upland review area provision for state agency actions because, unlike municipal wetland agencies which have only one opportunity to review a project, DEP has a number of opportunities during both planning and permitting of state agency projects. DEP reviews state agency projects under the Environmental Policy Act (Findings of No Significant Impact, Environmental Impact Statements) and several permit programs under Title 22a and 25 of the General Statutes. As partners in state government, state agencies generally act cooperatively to address environmental issues. Utilizing its technical resources, the State strives to apply site specific best management practices during the different planning and regulatory reviews.

3 Depending on the wetland agency, upland review area widths range from 25 feet up to 650 feet from wetland or watercourse boundaries.

4 Section 22a-41 of the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Act established the criteria for decision on permit applications as follows: In carrying out the purposes and policies of sections 22a-36 to 22a-45, inclusive, of the Connecticut General Statutes, including matters relating to regulating, licensing and enforcing of the provisions thereof, the Agency shall take into consideration all relevant facts and circumstances, including but not limited to:

The environmental impact of the proposed regulated activity on wetlands or

Watercourses; the applicant's purpose for, and any feasible and prudent alternatives to, the proposed

regulated activity which alternatives would cause less or no environmental impact to

wetlands or watercourses;

the relationship between the short term and long term impacts of the proposed regulated

activity on wetlands or watercourses and the maintenance and enhancement of long-term

productivity of such wetlands or watercourses;

irreversible and irretrievable loss of wetland or watercourse resources which would be

caused by the proposed regulated activity, including the extent to which such activity

would foreclose a future ability to protect, enhance or restore such resources, and any

mitigation measures which may be considered as a condition of issuing a permit for such

Bureau of Water Management IWRD-WM-GUIDE/Review Page 1 4. June 1997

activity including, but not limited to, measures to (1) prevent or minimize pollution or other environmental damage, (2) maintain or enhance existing environmental quality, or

(3) in the following order of priority: restore, enhance and create productive wetland or watercourse resources; the character and degree of injury to, or interference with, safety, health or the reasonable use of property which is caused or threatened by the proposed regulated activity; and impacts of the proposed regulated activity on wetlands or watercourses outside the area for which the activity is proposed and future activities associated with or reasonably related to, the proposed regulated activity which are made inevitable by the proposed regulated activity and which may have an impact on wetlands or watercourses.

Additionally, if the wetlands agency holds a hearing because it found that the subject activity may have a significant impact, the wetlands agency may not grant the permit unless it finds that the activity is acceptable under the criteria listed above and that there is no less environmentally damaging feasible and prudent alternative.

1 Under Section 22a-42a(b) of the General Statutes, the wetlands agency must provide the DEP with a copy of notice of its hearing on proposed regulations and a copy of the proposed regulations no less than 35 days prior to the hearing thereon. DEP must review and approve all proposed wetland agency regulations except proposed map revisions.

2 The methodology described in DEP Bulletin #9 is a resource planning tool intended to be used for town-wide or watershed-wide assessments of wetland resources and is not designed to be used by applicants or wetlands agencies to evaluate the significance of the impact of activities proposed in permit applications.

3 Section 22a-329 of the General Statues provides that regulations adopted by a municipality pursuant to CGS Sees. 8-2 and 8-25 shall require that proper provisions be made for soil erosion and sediment control.

Bureau of Water Management 1WRD-WM-GU]DE,~Review Page 15. June 1997 Agency Mission

The mission of the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) is to conserve, improve and protect the natural resources and env'rronment of the State of Connecticut and to do this in a way that encourages the social and economic development of Cotmeetieut xvhile preserving the natural environment and the life forms its supports in a delicete, interrelated and cemplex balance, to the end that the state may fulfill its responsibility as tmstee of the environment for present and future generations. The DEP achieves its mission through regulation, inspection, enforcement and licensing procedures which help centrol air, land and water pollution in order to protect health, sal~ety and welfare. The Department also improves and ceordinates the state's environmental plans, functions and educational programs in cooperation with the federal, regional and local governments, other public and private organizations and concerned individuals, xvhile managing and protecting the flora and fauna for compatible uses by the citizens of the state.